**Contents**

[Acknowledgment of Country 2](#_Toc105604076)

[1. Purpose 3](#_Toc105604077)

[2. Objectives 3](#_Toc105604078)

[3. Scope 3](#_Toc105604079)

[4. Child Abuse and Harm 4](#_Toc105604080)

[5. Background / Context 7](#_Toc105604082)

[The Victorian Child Safe Standards 7](#_Toc105604083)

[The Reportable Conduct Scheme 8](#_Toc105604084)

[Mandatory Reporting 9](#_Toc105604085)

[Criminal Law Reform 10](#_Toc105604086)

[Grooming offence 10](#_Toc105604087)

[Failure to Disclose offence 10](#_Toc105604088)

[Failure to Protect offence 10](#_Toc105604089)

[6. Policy Principles 11](#_Toc105604090)

[7. Relationship to the Maroondah 2040 Community Vision 12](#_Toc105604093)

[8. Alignment with Council’s Mission and Values 12](#_Toc105604094)

[9. Council’s Commitment to Child Safety 13](#_Toc105604095)

[10. Child Safe Code of Conduct 14](#_Toc105604097)

[Child Safe Code of Conduct Procedures 16](#_Toc105604101)

[11. Working With Children (WWC) Checks 17](#_Toc105604104)

[Working With Children Check Procedures 18](#_Toc105604107)

[Managing WWC Checks 18](#_Toc105604108)

[Revoked or suspended WWC Checks 19](#_Toc105604109)

[Failing the WWC Check 19](#_Toc105604110)

[Receiving a WWC Exclusion 19](#_Toc105604111)

[Appealing a decision by the WWC Check issuing authority 19](#_Toc105604112)

[12. Child Safety Concerns and Complaints 20](#_Toc105604113)

[Child Safety Complaints Process 22](#_Toc105604116)

[Child Safety Incident Reporting Process for Council Personnel 29](#_Toc105604128)

[13. Roles and Responsibilities 31](#_Toc105604130)

[14. Record Management 35](#_Toc105604131)

[15. Information Sharing 35](#_Toc105604132)

[16. Regular Review 35](#_Toc105604133)

[17. Consequences of Breaching this Policy 36](#_Toc105604134)

[18. Complaints 36](#_Toc105604135)

[19. Related Council Policies, Strategies, Procedures and Guidelines 37](#_Toc105604136)

[20. Related Legislation and Protocols 38](#_Toc105604137)

[21. Glossary of Terms 39](#_Toc105604138)

[22. Appendix 1: Implementation of the Child Safe Standards 45](#_Toc105604139)

[23. References 52](#_Toc105604140)

# Acknowledgment of Country

We, in the spirit of Reconciliation, acknowledge the Wurundjeri People of the Kulin Nation as traditional custodians of the land now known as the City of Maroondah, where Indigenous Australians have performed age-old ceremonies. We acknowledge and respect their unique ability to care for Country and their deep spiritual connection to it. We pay our respects to their Elders, past, present and emerging.

# Purpose

The Child Safety and Wellbeing Policy (the Policy) outlines how Maroondah City Council (Council) will prioritise the safety and wellbeing of children and young people, and the child safe practices that Council will implement to create a culture where the safety of children and young people is promoted, child abuse is prevented, and allegations of child abuse are taken seriously and acted upon.

This policy replaces Council’s previous Child Safe Standards and Reportable Conduct Policy. If this policy is found to be inconsistent or in conflict with any other Council policy, plan, procedure or directive, this Policy shall prevail and take precedence, to the extent to which it provides for better child safety outcomes.

# Objectives

To communicate Council’s commitment to ensuring the safety and wellbeing of children and young people and zero-tolerance of child abuse

To outline Council’s responsibilities as a child safe organisation compliant with the Child Safe Standards

To detail the roles and responsibilities of Council employees, contractors, volunteers, students and Councillors in ensuring the safety and wellbeing of children and young people, irrespective of their involvement in child-related work

To guide and support Council employees, contractors, volunteers, students and Councillors to fulfil their responsibilities to respond to and report child safety concerns and complaints

To communicate the behavioural expectations of Council employees, contractors, volunteers, students and Councillors (both within and outside work) when working with or around children and young people

To set out Council’s policy positions and procedures that aim to ensure children and young people’s safety and wellbeing across all areas of the organisation

To outline how Council will implement each of the of the Child Safe Standards

# Scope

This Policy applies to all Council employees, volunteers, students and Councillors, and their conduct both within and outside of work, irrespective of whether they work with or have direct contact with children or young people.

Third parties engaged by Council, such as contractors, agency staff and funded bodies (e.g. grant recipients), are also required to comply with this Policy as part of their contractual agreements with Council - with the exception of items pertaining to the Reportable Conduct Scheme, as individuals employed by contracted organisations are not considered Council employees under the Scheme.

Children are defined in this Policy as anyone aged under 18 years old.

# Child Abuse and Harm

Child abuse can be defined in many ways. The term is often used broadly to cover behaviour by people in a position of responsibility, trust or power that results in a child being harmed physically or emotionally.[[1]](#endnote-2)

The *Child Wellbeing and Safety Act 2005 (Vic)* defines ‘child abuse’ as:

a sexual offence committed against a child

grooming for sexual conduct with a child under the age of 16 under section 49M(1) of the *Crimes Act 1958 (Vic)*

physical violence against a child

causing serious emotional or psychological harm to a child

serious neglect of a child

This definition of child abuse is deliberately broad. It allows for a wide range of harmful behaviour and conduct towards a child to be covered by the definition, even if it is not expressly listed.[[2]](#endnote-3)

‘Harm’ is damage to the health, safety or wellbeing of a child, including as a result of child abuse by adults or the conduct of other children. It includes physical, sexual, emotional and psychological harm. Harm can arise from a single act or event. It can also be cumulative, that is, arising as a result of a series of acts or events over a period of time.[[3]](#endnote-4)

Child abuse and harm can be caused by adults AND by other children.

### **Types of Child Abuse and Harm**

*From ‘A guide for creating a Child Safe Organisation’ [[4]](#endnote-5)*

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| **Physical violence** | Physical violence can occur when a person intentionally or recklessly uses physical force against, with or in the presence of a child without their consent, which causes, or could cause, the child harm.  Physical violence can also occur when someone intentionally or recklessly causes a child to believe that physical force is about to be used against them without their consent.  Physical violence can include hitting, punching, kicking, pushing or throwing something that strikes a child. It also includes the use of words or gestures that cause a child to believe that they are about to suffer physical violence.  In some cases, physical contact with a child may be necessary, such as to physically restrain them from hurting another child or themselves, but the use of physical contact must be reasonable and no more force should be used than is absolutely necessary. |
| **Sexual abuse** | Child sexual abuse is when a person uses power or authority over a child to involve them in sexual activity.[[5]](#endnote-6) It includes a broad range of behaviours involving a sexual element that are committed against, with or in the presence of a child.  Child sexual abuse does not always involve force. In some circumstances, a child may be manipulated into believing that they have brought the abuse on themselves, or that the abuse is an expression of love.[[6]](#endnote-7)  Sexual offences may involve contact, like touching or penetration. They also include acts that do not involve physical contact like ‘flashing’, possessing child abuse material or grooming. A full list of relevant child sexual offences is included in clause 1 of schedule 1 to the [*Sentencing Act 1991 (Vic)*](http://www5.austlii.edu.au/au/legis/vic/consol_act/sa1991121/sch1.html).  While a child sexual offence will generally include any sexual encounter by an adult that involves a child, in some circumstances conduct by children aged ten years or over can also constitute a sexual offence.[[7]](#footnote-2) |
| **Grooming** | Grooming behaviour can involve the use of a variety of manipulative and controlling techniques used to build trust or normalise sexually harmful behaviour. Grooming is often described as the ‘preparation’ phase of child sexual abuse, undertaken by the perpetrator to gain the trust of a child, and to establish secrecy and silence.[[8]](#endnote-8) Perpetrators may groom to gain access to a child, initiate and maintain sexual abuse of that child, and to conceal the sexual abuse from others who may identify it.[[9]](#endnote-9)  Grooming can include communicating or attempting to befriend or purposely establishing a relationship or other emotional connection with a child, their family or organisations they are engaged with. At first people may be tricked into thinking the relationship with the perpetrator is safe and normal. Children may not understand that what is happening is grooming or may feel they have no choice but to be abused.[[10]](#endnote-10)  Grooming behaviours and tactics are often complex and gradual. They can involve a range of subtle, drawn out, calculated, controlling and premeditated behaviours.[[11]](#endnote-11) Grooming can involve behaviour in person and activities on social media, email or phone.  Some perpetrators may use their power and authority in an organisation to create the impression that they are trustworthy and to pressure children to prevent disclosure. Perpetrators often isolate the child or alienate them from others, creating a barrier between the child and adults they might otherwise talk to about the abuse or who might see that something is wrong. Perpetrators often blame the child for the abuse or create a shared sense of responsibility with the child.[[12]](#endnote-12)  Some types of grooming are captured by the criminal offence of grooming.[[13]](#endnote-13) This offence targets predatory conduct by an adult designed to facilitate later sexual activity with a child under 16 years of age.[[14]](#footnote-3) Other grooming behaviours, while not a criminal offence, may still come within the definition of child abuse. |
| **Sexual misconduct** | Sexual misconduct includes a variety of sexualised behaviours against, with or in the presence of a child. These behaviours may not meet the threshold for a sexual offence but can still pose a significant risk to children. Behaviours could include inappropriate conversations of a sexual nature, comments that express a desire to act in a sexual manner, or in some cases, behaviour that crosses a professional boundary, such as having or seeking to establish an inappropriate or overly personal or intimate relationship with a child.[[15]](#footnote-4) |
| **Emotional or psychological harm** | Emotional and psychological harm can arise as a result of experiencing a sexual offence, sexual misconduct, physical violence or neglect. Emotional and psychological harm may also arise in circumstances that involve persistent verbal abuse, coercive or manipulative behaviour, hostility towards a child, humiliation, belittling or scapegoating, conveying to a child that they are worthless, unloved, inadequate or rejected, or causing a child to frequently feel frightened or in danger. Serious emotional or psychological harm often decreases a child’s sense of identity, dignity and self-worth, and the impact can be chronic and debilitating.  ‘Emotional harm’ is expressed in a tangible or visible way. For example, a child may show signs of distress, withdrawal, fear, anxiety, anger or despair. Emotional harm may have an impact on emotional health and development, the ability to show emotions and the ability to sustain and develop healthy relationships.  ‘Psychological harm’ has a longer-term cognitive impact which may affect a child’s conscious and unconscious mind. Psychological harm may not become clear for days, weeks or years after an event. Psychological harm may negatively affect and delay a child’s cognitive development. Psychological harm often takes the form of a diagnosable psychological disorder.  Cultural abuse can cause emotional and psychological harm. Cultural abuse occurs when the culture of a people is ignored, denigrated or intentionally attacked. It can be overt or covert, for example, a lack of cultural sensitivity or absence of positive images about another culture. Cultural abuse is especially harmful for children ‘because it strikes their sense of identity, self-esteem and connectedness to family and community’.[[16]](#endnote-14)  Discrimination can have negative impacts on children. It can cause emotional or psychological harm or constitute neglect of a child. Being treated unfairly because of who you are or what you like can have a negative effect on mental health.[[17]](#endnote-15) Experiencing discrimination can also increase a child’s vulnerability to abuse and harm and can mean that children are less likely to ask for help or speak up if they have a concern.  For emotional or psychological harm to be *serious*, it must involve an act (or the cumulative effect of many acts) resulting in harm that is more than significant, being either substantial and protracted, or that endangers life.[[18]](#footnote-5) |
| **Neglect** | Neglect is a failure to meet the basic needs of a child (such as their wellbeing and safety). Neglect can arise as a result of a single event or a combination of different events.  Some neglectful behaviours that can occur in organisations include:  supervisory neglect (failure to appropriately exercise adequate supervision or control of a child)  physical neglect (failure to meet a child’s physical needs including the provision of adequate and appropriate food, clothing, shelter or physical hygiene)  educational neglect (failure to ensure that a child’s formal educational needs are being met)  emotional neglect (failure to provide adequate nurturing, encouragement and support to a child).[[19]](#endnote-16)  For neglect to be *serious*, it must involve a failure to meet the basic needs of a child that is more than significant, being either substantial and protracted, or that endangers life. ‘Serious’ refers to the quality of the failure to meet the basic needs of a child, not to the outcome of the neglect. It is not necessary that a child suffered any harm as a result of the neglect.iv |

# Background / Context

## **The Victorian Child Safe Standards**

In 2013, the Victorian Parliament’s *Betrayal of Trust: Inquiry into Handling of Child Abuse by Religious and other Non-Government Organisations* led to 15 recommendations aimed at enhancing organisational effectiveness in protecting children from abuse.

The Victorian Child Safe Standards (the Standards) are a result of these recommendations and were introduced via amendment to the *Child Wellbeing and Safety Act 2005*.

From January 2017, all Victorian organisations that provide services and facilities specifically for children were required to comply with the Standards.

Children are defined in the Standards as anyone aged under 18 years.

The Standards are a compulsory framework that support organisations to promote the safety of children by requiring them to implement policies to prevent, respond to and report allegations of child abuse and harm, whether caused by adults OR by other children.

They are designed to drive cultural change and embed a focus on child safety by placing children’s rights and wellbeing at the forefront of everything an organisation does.

The Child Safe Standards aim to:

promote the safety of children

prevent child abuse

ensure organisations and businesses have effective processes in place to respond to and report all allegations of child abuse.[[20]](#endnote-17)

Child Safe Standards work by:

driving changes in organisational culture – embedding child safety in everyday thinking and practice

providing a minimum standard of child safety across all organisations

highlighting that we all have a role in keeping children safe from harm and abuse.[[21]](#endnote-18)

In 2017, the Royal Commission into Institutional Responses to Child Sexual Abuse recommended each state and territory move to introduce similar schemes, in line with nationally agreed principles – since titled the National Principles for Child Safe Organisations.

The Victorian Government updated its Child Safe Standards to create greater consistency with the National Principles. From 1 July 2022, eleven new updated Standards replace the previous seven Standards and principles.

The new Standards provide greater clarity for organisations on the minimum actions required to meet each Standard, by setting out 50 new minimum requirements that organisations must meet.

In April 2022, the Victorian Commission for Children and Young People released an updated version of ‘*A guide for creating a Child Safe Organisation’* in relation to the new Standards, which include new compliance indicators that the Commission will look for when assessing an organisation’s compliance.

The eleven Victorian Child Safe Standards are:

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| **Standard 1:** | Organisations establish a culturally safe environment in which the diverse and unique identities and experiences of Aboriginal children and young people are respected and valued |
| **Standard 2:** | Child safety and wellbeing is embedded in organisational leadership, governance and culture |
| **Standard 3:** | Children and young people are empowered about their rights, participate in decisions affecting them and are taken seriously |
| **Standard 4:** | Families and communities are informed, and involved in promoting child safety and wellbeing |
| **Standard 5:** | Equity is upheld and diverse needs respected in policy and practice |
| **Standard 6:** | People working with children and young people are suitable and supported to reflect child safety and wellbeing values in practice |
| **Standard 7:** | Processes for complaints and concerns are child focused |
| **Standard 8:** | Staff and volunteers are equipped with the knowledge, skills and awareness to keep children and young people safe through ongoing education and training |
| **Standard 9:** | Physical and online environments promote safety and wellbeing while minimising the opportunity for children and young people to be harmed |
| **Standard 10:** | Implementation of the Child Safe Standards is regularly reviewed and improved |
| **Standard 11:** | Policies and procedures document how the organisation is safe for children and young people |

## **The Reportable Conduct Scheme**

The Victorian Parliament’s *Inquiry into the Handling of Child Abuse by Religious and Other Non-Government Organisations* found that there was a need for independent scrutiny of organisations’ systems and processes to respond to allegations of child abuse.

The Reportable Conduct Scheme (the Scheme) was set up as a system to independently oversee responses to suspected child abuse in organisations. In 2017, the *Child Wellbeing and Safety Act 2005* was amended to give power to the Commission for Children and Young People (the Commission) to oversee the Scheme. Council came under the Reportable Conduct Scheme on January 1, 2019.

The Scheme is focused on worker and volunteer conduct (both within and outside of work) and how organisations investigate and respond to suspected child abuse.

The Scheme:

requires organisations within the Scheme to respond to allegations of child abuse (and other child-related misconduct) made against their workers and volunteers, either within work or outside of work, and to notify the Commission of any allegations.

enables the Commission to independently oversee those responses.

facilitates information sharing between organisations, their regulators, Victoria Police, the Department of Justice and Community Safety and regulates the Working with Children Check Unit and the Commission.[[22]](#endnote-19)

There are five types of **Reportable Conduct**:

sexual offences committed against, with or in the presence of a child

sexual misconduct committed against, with or in the presence of a child

physical violence against, with or in the presence of a child

any behaviour that causes significant emotional or psychological harm to a child

significant neglect of a child.[[23]](#endnote-20)

The Scheme requires heads of organisations (e.g. Chief Executive Officers) to:

respond to a Reportable Conduct allegation made against a worker or volunteer from their organisation, by ensuring that allegations are appropriately investigated

report allegations which may involve criminal conduct to the police

notify the Commission of allegations within 3 business days after becoming aware of the allegation

provide the Commission with certain detailed information about the allegation within 30 days after becoming aware of the allegation

after the investigation has concluded, provide the Commission with certain information including a copy of the findings of the investigation

ensure that their organisation has systems in place to:

* + prevent reportable conduct from being committed by a worker or volunteer within the course of their employment
  + enable any person to notify the head of a reportable allegation
  + enable any person to notify the Commission of a reportable allegation involving the head
  + investigate and respond to a reportable allegation against a worker of volunteer from that organisation.[[24]](#endnote-21)

## **Mandatory Reporting**

Mandatory reporting refers to the legal requirement of certain groups of people to report a reasonable belief of child physical or sexual abuse to child protection authorities.

In Victoria, under the *Children, Youth and Families Act 2005*, people with a **mandatory reporting** obligation must make a report to Child Protection (Department of Fairness, Families and Housing) if, in the course of practising their profession or carrying out duties of their office, position or employment, they form a belief on reasonable grounds that a child is in need of protection from physical injury or sexual abuse.[[25]](#endnote-22)

Individuals who are required by law to report are:

people in religious ministry

registered medical practitioners

nurses and midwives

registered psychologists

registered teachers, school principals, school counsellors

early childhood teachers and workers

approved providers and nominated supervisors of education and care and children’s services

police officers

out-of-home-care workers (excluding voluntary foster and kinship carers)

youth justice workers.[[26]](#endnote-23)

## **Criminal Law Reform**

Three new criminal offences have been introduced in Victoria to improve responses to child sexual abuse within organisations and the community.

These new laws impose a clear legal duty upon all adults to protect children from sexual abuse and to report their concerns to police.

These offences relate specifically to **sexual abuse of children under 16 years of age** which reflects the general age of consent (16 years) recognised by the criminal law in relation to sexual offences.

They do not relate to other forms of abuse, harm or neglect, which are reported under existing mandatory reporting (child protection) laws and the Reportable Conduct Scheme.

### **Grooming offence**

This offence targets predatory conduct undertaken by someone aged 18 years and over to prepare a child under 16 years of age for later sexual activity.

The offence applies where an adult communicates, by words or conduct, with a child, or with a person who has care, supervision or authority for the child, with the intention of facilitating a child’s involvement in sexual conduct, either with the groomer or another adult.

Grooming does not necessarily involve any sexual activity or even discussion of sexual activity – for example, it may only involve establishing a relationship with the child, parent or carer for the purpose of facilitating sexual activity at a later time.

### **Failure to Disclose offence**

The ‘failure to disclose’ offence applies to adults (18 years and over) who form a reasonable belief that a sexual offence has been committed by an adult against a child under the age of 16 in Victoria and fails to disclose that information to police.[[27]](#endnote-24)

The offence applies to all adults in Victoria, not just professionals who work with children, unless they are exempt from the offence or have a ‘reasonable excuse’ for not reporting to police. For details of exemptions to this offence, and what are considered ‘reasonable excuses’, see <https://www.justice.vic.gov.au/safer-communities/protecting-children-and-families/failure-to-disclose-offence>

Otherwise, if an adult reasonably believes a sexual offence has been committed by an adult against a child under the age of 16, they must report it to Victoria Police as soon as possible by calling 000 or going to their local police station.[[28]](#endnote-25)

### **Failure to Protect offence**

The ‘failure to protect’ offence applies where there is a substantial risk that a child under the age of 16 under the care, supervision or authority of a relevant organisation will become a victim of a sexual offence committed by an adult associated with that organisation.[[29]](#endnote-26)

A person in a position of authority in the organisation will commit the offence if they know of the risk of abuse and have the power or responsibility to reduce or remove the risk, but negligently fail to do so.[[30]](#endnote-27)

A person in a position of authority within Council is not restricted to managers and leaders, but applies to **any** Council personnel who by reason of the position they occupy within Council has the power, responsibility or extent of authority to identify, reduce or remove a risk posed.

# Policy Principles

This Policy is underpinned by the National Principles for Child Safe Organisations, which now align with the updated Victorian Child Safe Standards.

The Guiding Principles outlined in Council’s *Children and Families Strategy* and *Youth Strategy* also underpin all of Council’s work with and for children, young people and their families.

## **Children and Families Strategy Guiding Principles:**

1. **Best interests** - The best interests and wellbeing of the child are paramount.
2. **Diversity and Culture** - Diversity and culture are recognised, respected, valued and celebrated, and all children and their families belong.
3. **Equity and Inclusion** - All children and their families are able to benefit from accessible and inclusive services, opportunities and assistance. The needs of vulnerable children and their families will be prioritised in all services.
4. **Engagement** - Children and their families are actively engaged and consulted as equal citizens whose views are respected and valued
5. **Family-centred** - Families and loving healthy relationships are recognised as central to children’s health and wellbeing. Families are all different and are valued as critical to a healthy community, and are respected and supported in their diversity.
6. **Strengths-based** - The strengths of children and their families are recognised, understood and leveraged.
7. **Play** - Play is recognised as a fundamental element of healthy development and learning.
8. **Sustainability** - Respect for the environment and our interconnection with nature is fostered.
9. **Safety** - All children have the right to be and feel safe, in all settings.
10. **Holistic approach** - Children live within a broader community of interconnected systems and services, and all parts must work together to effectively support children, their families and each other.

## **Youth Strategy Guiding Principles:**

1. The empowerment of all young people
2. Young people’s participation
3. Social justice for young people
4. The safety of young people
5. Respect for young people’s human dignity and worth
6. Young people’s connectedness to important people in their lives, such as family and community
7. Positive health and wellbeing outcomes for young people
8. The positive transitions and healthy development of young people.

# Relationship to the Maroondah 2040 Community Vision

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| Community Outcome: | A safe, healthy and active community  An inclusive and diverse community  A well governed and empowered community |
| Key Directions: | 1.5 Advocate and support initiatives for the prevention of violence against women, children, seniors, and vulnerable community members  7.1 Support people of all ages, abilities and backgrounds to be connected, valued and empowered within their local community through accessible and inclusive services, programming and facilities  8.1 Provide community inspired governance that is transparent, accessible, inclusive and accountable  8.8 Ensure that all community members have access to, and are informed on, matters that affect them, including tailored information for under-represented and hard-to-reach groups  8.9 Undertake inclusive engagement and consultation using accessible and tailored approaches to consider the needs and aspirations of people of all ages, abilities and backgrounds  8.10 Create opportunities for shared decision making through active community participation |

# Alignment with Council’s Mission and Values

**Organisational vision:**

We will foster a prosperous, healthy and sustainable community

**Our mission:**

We are dynamic and innovative leaders, working in partnership to enhance community wellbeing

**Our values:**

We are ACCOUNTABLE to each other and our community

We collaborate in an adaptable and SUPPORTIVE workplace

We PERFORM at our best

We are open honest, INCLUSIVE and act with integrity

We ensure every voice is heard, valued and RESPECTED

We are brave, bold and aspire to EXCELLENCE

This Policy supports Council’s organisational vision, mission and values by ensuring that Council acts in accordance with the Victorian Child Safe Standards to prevent child abuse and harm, and to prioritise the safety and wellbeing of children and young people.

# Council’s Commitment to Child Safety

Maroondah City Council is committed to ensuring the safety and wellbeing of children and young people. We have a zero-tolerance approach to child abuse. We are committed to creating and maintaining a child-safe and child-friendly organisation where all children and young people are valued and protected from abuse.

All children and young people regardless of their age, gender identity, sexual orientation, ethnicity, religious beliefs, ability and family background have the right to be protected from harm and to be treated with dignity and respect. We are an inclusive organisation that recognises and respects diversity, and we are committed to proactively supporting and building the cultural safety and inclusion of all children and young people in Maroondah.

We recognise the distinctive history and experience of Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander people, and respect and observe their cultural rights. We are committed to creating a culturally safe and inclusive environment in which the diverse and unique identities, experiences and cultural rights of Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander children and young people are respected and valued.

As a child safe organisation, we are committed to providing welcoming, safe and accessible environments where all children and young people feel valued, are listened to, and are genuinely considered and involved in decisions that affect their lives.

The wellbeing and safety of the children and young people in our care will always be our priority. We have specific policies, procedures and practices in place to support our people to achieve these commitments.

### **Council will publicly display our Commitment to Child Safety (or a shorter adaptation of it) via:**

All Council websites

All Council job advertisements

All Council employee position descriptions

All Council volunteer task descriptions

Relevant Council promotional material

# Child Safe Code of Conduct

All Council personnel (i.e. employees, contractors, volunteers, students and Councillors) are required to meet the expectations of appropriate behaviour towards, and in the company of, children and young people as outlined in this Child Safe Code of Conduct (the Code) at all times while working for Council.

Children are defined in this Code as anyone aged under 18 years old.

*This Child Safe Code of Conduct is to be referenced in Council’s Employee and Councillor Codes of Conduct.*

### **Council personnel will:**

**** Be observant and alert to potential harm and take all reasonable steps to protect children from abuse.

**** Treat all children with respect, equity and dignity.

**** Listen to and treat the safety concerns of children seriously, particularly if they tell you that they or another child has been or is at risk of being abused.

**** Place the interests of any child being abused, or at risk of being abused, above the interests of the organisation or other individuals within it.

**** Provide welcoming, safe and accessible environments that protect children from violence, bullying, teasing, threatening behaviour, and discrimination.

**** Manage relationships and situations where a prior relationship exists with a child or family appropriately.

**** Uphold the rights and best interests of children in planning and decision-making.

**** Respect and promote the cultural safety of Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander children; culturally and/or linguistically diverse children; and the safety of children with a disability.

**** Demonstrate a zero-tolerance approach to racism and other forms of discrimination, and act on any incidents of this from either adults or other children and young people.

**** Be a positive role model by supporting children to learn protective behaviours, empowering children to speak up if they have concerns for their safety or wellbeing, and ensuring children are aware of their rights (including their cultural rights) and have access to this information.

**** Provide opportunities that reflect the diverse needs of children and empower them to fully participate in the community, including our services and programs.

**** Recognise children as active citizens, agents in their own lives and encourage them to ‘have a say’ on issues that directly affect them.

**** Adhere to risk prevention and management strategies and safe work practices (identified by and relevant to your work area) when interacting with children.

**** Complete relevant training and other professional development activities as required.

**** Treat all concerns or allegations of child abuse seriously and respond consistently with the procedures outlined in the Child Safety and Wellbeing Policy.

**** Ensure the immediate safety of a child if an allegation of abuse is made/abuse has occurred.

**** Report any breach of the Code of Conduct by a Council officer to your Supervisor (or next level Manager where the concern involves your Supervisor) immediately.

**** Adhere to appropriate ‘safe touch’ that is considered appropriate to your role, or where otherwise necessary (i.e. comforting a child in distress, administering first aid).

### **Appropriate safe touch with a child must:**

**** Be appropriate to the developmental needs of the child.

**** Be strictly in line with the types of child contact necessary to perform your duties.

**** Be open, non-secretive and culturally sensitive.

**** Be at the initiation or with the consent of the child.

It is important to be attuned to the child’s cues and what they are comfortable with. Where possible or age appropriate, seek consent first, e.g. ask a child in distress if it is ok to give them a hug; when performing first aid or duties of a personal nature tell the child where you need to touch them, why, and ask if it is ok.

### **Council personnel will not:**

**X** Show favouritism or preference to one child over others, e.g. by offering a child gifts or special treatment

**X** Exhibit behaviours with children which may be construed as unnecessarily physical.

**X** Hit, physically assault, or engage in inappropriately rough play with a child.

**X** Speak to a child in an angry, intimidating or threatening manner.

**X** Engage in open discussions of a mature or adult nature with or in the presence of children.

**X** Condone or make self-disclosures about past or present participation in illegal or unsafe behaviours when speaking to or in the presence of a child.

**X** Smoke, take illicit drugs, or be affected by alcohol or other substances when in the workplace

**X** Touch intimate areas or have any other physical contact with a child (i.e. kiss, hold, cuddle) not deemed to be appropriate to your role, or necessary safe touch.

**X** Do things of a personal nature (i.e. toileting or changing clothes) that you could not reasonably expect a child to do for themselves, unless performing personal care duties as part of your role, or in unavoidable situations (i.e. preventing an accident or administering first aid).

**X** Use inappropriate, discriminatory, harassing, abusive, sexually explicit, demeaning or culturally insensitive language when speaking to, or in the presence of a child.

**X** Discriminate against any child on the basis of age, gender, race, culture, religion, disability, vulnerability, sexuality or other protected attributes, **OR** express personal views on such attributes when speaking to or in the presence of a child.

**X** Purposefully establish or maintain a relationship with a child and/or their family outside of work for an inappropriate purpose.

**X** Solicit, conduct or accept requests from children and/or their families for private services (i.e. babysitting, non-authorised home visits, or private lessons) delivered outside of your work.

**X** Provide personal contact details (i.e. phone number, home address, email/social media addresses) to children and the parents of children you interact with at work.

**X** Use social media/online platforms to solicit or befriend a child or have online contact with a child that is not transparent to Council and part of an approved program or activity.

**X** Take, use or publish unauthorised images of children in Council’s programs and activities.

**X** Use personal devices to take images of children.

**X** Ignore or disregard any suspected or disclosed child abuse.

**X** Put a child at risk of abuse or harm either through negligence or inaction.

## **Child Safe Code of Conduct Procedures**

### **Council personnel (excluding contractors) are required to:**

1. Review and acknowledge their acceptance of the Policy (including the Code) during their induction period
2. Review and acknowledge their acceptance of the Code yearly as part of their required annual e-learning
3. For positions where contact with children is probable, read the Code before they commence any duties that involve direct contact with children
4. Raise any queries about the Code with their Supervisor immediately.
5. Act in accordance with the Code at all times while working for Council.
6. Suspected or alleged breaches of this Code will be investigated on a case by case basis in accordance with Council’s Discipline Policy.
7. Any behaviour that constitutes a criminal offence under the *Crimes Act 1958* will be treated as a criminal matter and reported to Victoria Police. This applies to all known criminal offences involving a child irrespective of whether or not it occurred while undertaking Council business.
8. Incidences of ‘reportable conduct’ will be investigated and those that meet the criteria will be reported to the Commission for Children and Young People. This includes: sexual offences, sexual misconduct, and physical violence against, with, or in the presence of a child. It also includes any behaviour that is likely to cause significant emotional or psychological harm to a child, and significant neglect.

### **Council contractors are required to:**

1. Review and acknowledge their acceptance of the Policy (including the Code) during the contractor induction process
2. Raise any queries about the Code with their Council contract manager immediately.
3. Act in accordance with the Code at all times while working for Council.
4. Suspected or alleged breaches of this Code will be investigated on a case by case basis and may result in termination of the contract.
5. Any behaviour that constitutes a criminal offence under the *Crimes Act 1958* will be treated as a criminal matter and reported to Victoria Police. This applies to all known criminal offences involving a child irrespective of whether or not it occurred while undertaking Council business.

# Working With Children (WWC) Checks

Council personnel are legally required to obtain a WWC Check under the *Worker Screening Act 2020* (the Act) if they meet ALL 5 of the following conditions:

1. They are an adult (i.e. aged 18 years and over) engaged in child-related work within the meaning of the Act, including engaging in voluntary work and providing practical training as well as paid employment;
2. They are working at or for one of the services, places or bodies, or in one of the activities listed in the Act
3. Their work usually involves direct contact with a child or children. **Direct contact** means physical or face-to-face contact, or written (including postal), oral or electronic communication.
4. The contact they have with children is not occasional direct contact and is not incidental to their work; and
5. They are not otherwise exempt from needing a Check under the Act.[[31]](#endnote-28)

**Child-related work** is defined as work in any of the occupational fields specified in subsection (3) of the Act (referred to in the Act as services, bodies, places or activities), which usually involves direct contact with a child. It excludes any infrequent direct contact with children that’s incidental to the work. For a list of these occupational fields, see <https://www.workingwithchildren.vic.gov.au/about-the-check/when-you-need-a-check>.

However, if any of the following points apply, they do not require a WWC Check under the Act:

If they qualify for an exemption under the Act – for a list of exemptions, see <https://www.workingwithchildren.vic.gov.au/about-the-check/when-you-dont-need-a-check>

If they have a private or domestic arrangement for family and friends (unless they are a kinship carer) which is unpaid

They are supervising a student in practical training that’s been organised by their educational institution

They are taking part in an activity with a child in the same way that a child participates, such as other players in a chess team.

### **Council will:**

Require all Council personnel who are legally required to obtain a WWC Check under the Act, as outlined above, to hold a current WWC Check whilst working (whether paid or volunteer) at Council.

Require other Council personnel aged 18 years and over to also hold a current WWC Check if they are not engaged in work that is specifically child-related, but their role is assessed (e.g. through either Position Description development or the annual eRADAR process) as one that:

* + may reasonably be expected to come into regular direct contact with children or young people in the course of their work / tasks (paid or voluntary) at Council, or whilst representing Council - e.g. customer service staff, theatre staff, staff working at community events, staff undertaking community consultations, staff undertaking home visits where children may be present, playground maintenance staff, building maintenance staff who undertake work at child or youth facilities;

***OR***

* + is required to work with or visit a child, youth or community-based service or facility, or undertake home or site visits where children or young people may be present - e.g. childcare centre, kindergarten, school, youth service, playground, rooming house, private home.

### **Council will not:**

Permit Council personnel who do not hold a current WWC Check to be in unsupervised direct contact with children or young people in the course of their work / tasks (whether paid or voluntary) at Council, or whilst representing Council.

Engage or continue to engage anyone in child-related work who doesn’t have a valid WWC Check, unless they are exempt under the Act or have lodged an application for a WWC Check that’s currently being assessed (subject to the below).

Engage or continue to engage anyone who would otherwise be exempt from holding a valid WWC Check, if they have received a WWC Check Exclusion and not subsequently received a WWC Check.

Engage or continue to engage anyone in child-related work who is subject to obligations or orders specified in clause 1 of Schedule 5 of the Act.

Allow people who are charged with, convicted or found guilty of sexual, violent or drug offences specified in clause 2 of Schedule 5 of the Act to work with or care for children while their application is processed or their WWC Check reassessed.

Offer the services of any person who doesn’t have a WWC Check to another organisation if the work to be undertaken with that organisation is child-related work.

## **Working With Children Check Procedures**

### **Managing WWC Checks**

Individuals who require a WWC Check under this Policy must notify the WWC Check issuing authority (Department of Justice and Community Safety) of their connection to Council as soon as they commence work with Council by updating their details at <https://www.workingwithchildren.vic.gov.au/>.

If an individual requires a WWC Check under this Policy and already has one, Council will use Check status (<https://online.justice.vic.gov.au/wwccu/checkstatus.doj>) to check if they:

* 1. Have a valid WWC Check (<https://online.justice.vic.gov.au/wwccu/checkstatus.doj>)
  2. Have linked Maroondah City Council to their WWC Check by updating their details at <https://www.workingwithchildren.vic.gov.au/>.
  3. If the individual is doing paid child-related work, has an Employee not a Volunteer WWC Check

If an individual requires a WWC Check under this Policy and must apply for one:

* 1. The individual is required to apply for a WWC Check BEFORE they commence work with Council
  2. Council will then use Check status (<https://online.justice.vic.gov.au/wwccu/checkstatus.doj>) to check if they are allowed to work with children while their application is processed

Council will keep a record of the following WWC Check details for all individuals who require a WWC Check under this Policy:

* 1. Application receipt (if the individual has applied for a WWC Check)
  2. Card number
  3. Expiry date
  4. Card type (‘E’ for paid employees or ‘V’ for volunteers)
  5. Connected organisations

WWC Check holders must notify the issuing authority whenever their personal and contact details change within 21 days of becoming aware of the change.

Council will review the WWC Check status of all individuals who require a WWC Check under this Policy annually and will follow up immediately regarding any individual whose WWC Check status is not current / valid.

### **Revoked or suspended WWC Checks**

If an individual’s WWC Check is suspended or revoked, they won’t be able to legally undertake child-related work for Council.

If an individual whose WWC Check is linked with Council has their WWC Check suspended or revoked, the issuing authority will notify Council of this in writing and advise on the next steps Council and the individual will need to take.

### **Failing the WWC Check**

An individual will fail the Check if the issuing authority determine, upon application, that they must be refused a Check in accordance with the Act or if they pose an unjustifiable risk to the safety of children.

The issue authority will issue the individual with a WWC Exclusion but must give the individual a chance to respond to the proposed WWC Exclusion before issuing a final decision.

From there, the individual may have the opportunity to apply to VCAT for a review or to get a WWC Clearance.  A person cannot apply to VCAT to review the issuing authority’s decision if they have at any time been charged with, convicted or found guilty of a [category A offence](https://www.workingwithchildren.vic.gov.au/about-the-check/resources/list-of-offences) in the Act and were an adult at the time of the offence or alleged offence.

### **Receiving a WWC Exclusion**

If an individual whose WWC Check is linked with Council receives a WWC Exclusion, the issuing authority will notify Council. Council will not be informed of the reason for the WWC Exclusion.

By law, the individual must also notify Council in writing within seven days of the date they are given the Exclusion.

Once issued, the individual is not allowed to do any child-related work effective from the date listed on the Exclusion.

If the individual is not granted a WWC Check after applying to VCAT, they can’t apply for a WWC Check again for five years after the date of the Exclusion unless their circumstances change.

### **Appealing a decision by the WWC Check issuing authority**

An individual may appeal a decision of the WWC Check in accordance with Victorian legal appeal avenues. The decision to appeal rests with the individual and as such, they are responsible for all associated costs.

If the individual appeals the issuing authority’s decision during the appeal period, Council will consider options including but not limited to:

1. re-deploying the individual to an area of work that does not provide or otherwise allow any access to children; or
2. if a paid employee, placing the employee on special leave with pay for a period of not more than 6 months. If after 6 months the employee has not obtained an appeal decision, the employee will be placed on special leave without pay (unless the employee has annual leave or long service leave available that they wish to access).

In considering the most appropriate course of action, Council will have due regard to all available evidence, including the prospects of the employee’s appeal being successful.

If the employee’s appeal is successful, the employee’s employment with Council will continue.

If the employee’s appeal is not successful, Council may, in its absolute discretion, consider permanently re-deploying the employee to a work area that does not involve contact with children.

If the employee cannot reasonably be permanently redeployed, or if Council no longer has trust and confidence in the employee, the employee’s employment may be terminated by reason of the employee being unable to satisfy the inherent requirements of their position.

# Child Safety Concerns and Complaints

As a child safe organisation, Council is committed to the appropriate reporting of concerns about the safety of children and young people, responding to complaints promptly, thoroughly and fairly, and taking immediate action to protect children and young people at risk.

A **child safety concern** refers to any issue that has or could impact negatively on the safety and wellbeing of children and young people.

A **child safety complaint** is an expression of dissatisfaction to an organisation related to one or more of the following:

the organisation’s services or dealings with individuals

allegations of abuse or misconduct by a staff member, a volunteer or another individual associated with the organisation

disclosures of abuse or harm made by a child

the conduct of a child at the organisation

the inadequate handling of a prior concern

general concerns about the safety of a group of children or activity.[[32]](#endnote-29)

Within this Policy, a **Child Safety Incident** is defined as:

Any child safety concern where Council personnel, in the course of their work, form a **reasonable belief** that a child or young person has suffered, or is likely to suffer, abuse or harm - whether caused by an adult OR by another child.

Any child safety complaint against Maroondah City Council, including any allegation of Reportable Conduct made against Council personnel (excluding contractors), either within work or outside of work.

Any breach of Council’s Child Safety and Wellbeing Policy, including the Child Safe Code of Conduct included within.

The main objectives of Council’s approach to dealing with Child Safety Incidents are ensuring that:

risks to children’s safety are minimised

incidents where child abuse is either suspected or has occurred are appropriately dealt with on a case by case basis by making sure that organisational procedures are followed as per this Policy

all legislative requirements and Council processes regarding reporting are met as soon as possible

Council’s practices, processes and culture are consistent with legislation, the Child Safe Standards, and the objective of being a child safe organisation.

Council will take a trauma-informed approach to Child Safety Incidents, that:

recognises that emotional, physical or sexual abuse and other negative life experiences such as racism or violence constitute a trauma

understands that the impact of abuse on children can be profound, especially when it occurs at developmentally vulnerable times of their life

uses strategies to help children participate in complaints processes without causing further trauma.[[33]](#endnote-30)

## **Creating a Child-Focused Complaints Culture**

Making a complaint and raising safety concerns is not easy, particularly for children and young people.

To ensure an organisation has a child-focused complaints culture, it must have a focus on children and their safety reflected in the design and implementation of their complaint handling system as well as being embedded in policies, procedures, communication strategies and training.[[34]](#endnote-31)

A child-focused complaint handling system depends on organisations also having a positive complaints culture. In organisations with a positive complaints culture:

* organisations demonstrate a practical commitment to children exercising their right to speak up
* organisations ensure that children not only are safe, but also feel safe
* leaders actively communicate that complaints are welcome from anyone, are taken seriously and are a valuable source of information which can help improve the organisation
* when a complaint is raised, the organisation deals with it promptly
* the positive complaints culture is actively fostered with staff and volunteers at each level of the organisation.[[35]](#endnote-32)

Council’s *Customer Service Policy* and *Guide to Service Standards and Complaints Handling* will be updated to support a positive complaints culture and the creation of an organisation wide child-focused complaints culture at Council.

### **Council personnel will support anyone wishing to make a child safety complaint about Council by:**

* Providing publicly available information about how they can raise child safety complaints about Council, and how those concerns will be responded to and investigated, that is child-friendly, accessible, age-appropriate, and in a range of language and formats as needed
* Welcoming and encouraging them to make a complaint, without judgement or dispute.
* Explaining the different ways that they can submit a complaint, either through Council and/or external authorities, and supporting them to access their preferred avenue.
* Supporting them to complete the **Child Safety Complaints Process** on the next page - e.g. by:
  + providing interpreters or translations
  + assisting them to complete documentation (hard-copy or electronic)
  + explaining that they can remain anonymous if they wish
  + providing a supported handover or referral (where possible / appropriate) when needing to involve another Council employee or an external authority in the complaints process.

## **Child Safety Complaints Process**

Child or young person

Others in the community

Parent or carer

Council personnel

**WHO** can make a complaint?

**Council personnel will:**

* Offer support to the child or young person, the parents or carers, the person who reports, and the accused Council personnel
* Initiate internal processes by completing and submitting a **Child Safety Incident Report Form** to Council’s Child Safety Internal Response Team online or by email at [childsafety@maroondah.vic.gov.au](mailto:childsafety@maroondah.vic.gov.au), as soon as possible after the complaint is made - no later than 24 hours after.
  + For Customer Service staff, enter the complaint into Pathway as per the usual complaints process - the Customer Service leadership team will then complete and submit the Child Safety Incident Report Form
* In accordance with the **Reporting Obligations and Procedures** in Council’s Child Safety and Wellbeing Policy, assess whether the matter should/must be reported to any external authorities, and make the report/s as soon as possible if required.

**Outcomes:**

* Investigation completed; outcome decided; relevant Council personnel, parents, carers and child notified of outcome of investigation; disciplinary action taken if required; policies and procedures reviewed and updated where necessary.

**WHAT** can it be about?

**HOW** can a complaint be made?

**WHAT** happens next?

**A choice of…**

* Face-to-face verbal report at any Council service or facility
* Council feedback or complaints form (hard copy or online): <https://www.maroondah.vic.gov.au/Customer-service/Issues-and-requests>
* Email: to [childsafety@maroondah.vic.gov.au](mailto:childsafety@maroondah.vic.gov.au)
* Letter: to PO Box 156, Ringwood VIC 3134
* Phone call: on 1300 88 22 33 or (03) 9298 4598
* Directly to the Commission for Children and Young People: <https://ccyp.vic.gov.au/report-an-allegation/>

**Call 000 without delay if child is in immediate danger**

**Any child safety complaints about Council or its personnel, including:**

* the organisation’s services or dealings with individuals
* allegations of abuse or misconduct by a Council employee, contractor, volunteer, placement student, Councillor, or other individual associated with Council
* disclosures of abuse or harm made by a child
* the conduct of a child at the organisation
* the inadequate handling of a prior concern
* general concerns about the safety of a group of children or activity.

## **Child Safety Incident Procedures**

The four steps that all Council personnel (i.e. employees, contractors, volunteers, students and Councillors) must follow regarding **any Child Safety Incident** (including child safety complaints about Council) are:

1. Recognise
2. Respond
3. Report
4. Support

## ***Recognise***

Council personnel may become aware of an incident, allegation or suspicion of child abuse or harm (either by adults or by other children) in a number of ways, such as:

a complaint is made through Council’s customer complaints process;

a child states they or someone they know has been abused (noting that sometimes the child may in fact be referring to themselves);

behaviour consistent with that of an abuse victim is observed;

someone else has raised a suspicion of abuse but is unwilling to report it;

observing suspicious behaviour; and/or

### **Signs that may indicate a child is being abused** [[36]](#endnote-33)

Sometimes a child may tell us if they are being harmed, and at other times we will need to look out for signs that may indicate a child is being abused, such as changes in behaviour, emotions or physical appearance.

Common behavioural indicators / signs across the different types of child abuse and harm include:

unusual or regressive changes in behaviour, like a sudden decline in academic performance, anxiety, withdrawal, hyperactivity, bedwetting, sleep disturbances, drug or alcohol misuse

concerning behaviours that may be harmful to themselves or others

being extremely sensitive and alert to their surroundings (hypervigilance)

absences from school without reasonable explanation

frequent headaches or stomach pains

drawings or writing which depict violence or abuse

raising a concern about a friend or someone they know

attempted suicide or self-harm

unexplained or inconsistent, vague, or unlikely explanations for an injury

unexplained bruising, fractures or other physical injuries

unusual fear of physical contact

harm to others or animals

wariness or fear of someone including a parent, carer, other adult or child

trying to protect friends or other family members from someone

reluctance to go home

the child is assessed as having experienced a significant delay in their emotional or intellectual development or that their functioning has been impaired

taking on a caring or parental role with siblings prematurely.

Watch for any changes in the child’s general mood. The child may become anxious, irritable, depressed, angry, or show a combination of emotions. However, do not assume that just because you see these signs the child is being abused - these signs can apply to a child under stress and may not be related to abuse.

## ***Respond***

Children and young people raising complaints and safety concerns or disclose abuse should be treated with sensitivity and given support.

### **Council personnel will prevent or reduce further harm to those impacted by the incident by:**

Calling Emergency Services on 000 if a child is at immediate risk of harm

Making the surroundings safe to prevent immediate recurrence of the incident, for example:

* 1. removing potentially harmful person(s)
  2. increasing supervision of children and young people
  3. moving uninvolved children and young people away from the incident
  4. move to a safe place
  5. alerting others to risks that extend beyond the local environment, e.g. other Council service areas

Providing immediate care and support to the child/young person and others involved in the incident by addressing:

* 1. physical wellbeing e.g. providing first aid
  2. emotional/psychological wellbeing e.g. arranging for coverage of duties and supervision
  3. facilitating access to counselling for Council personnel e.g. Employee Assistance Program (EAP)

### **If a child or young person raises a child safety complaint or concern, including disclosing abuse, Council personnel will:**

* Let them child talk about their concerns in their own time and in their own words. Give them full attention, time and a quiet space in which to do this
* Listen to the allegation or disclosure supportively, without judgement or dispute
* Maintain a calm appearance and do not be afraid of saying the ‘wrong’ thing
* Be supportive, reassuring and comforting if they are upset
* Tell them you believe them, it is not their fault and that they were right to tell you
* Ask open-ended questions to clarify the basic details, without seeking detailed information or asking suggestive or leading questions
* Let them know you will act on this information, that you may need to let other people know, and explain why that is the case. Do not promise to keep any information a secret.
* Do not make promises you cannot keep
* Write down what the child told you as soon as you can, using their words as best as you can remember.
* Take note of their behaviour and appearance at the time
* Take notes of physical evidence, for example, bruising if the child shows you
* Help the child and their family to get appropriate support, such as counselling
* Thank or commend them for raising the concern and tell them that Council will take immediate action in response to the disclosure / allegation
* Report the matter as per the Reporting Obligations and Procedures outlined next in this Policy.

In your responses you will need to consider the specific needs of the child or young person. Consider the unique qualities of the child including, for example, whether the child is, or may be Aboriginal or Torres Strait Islander, has a disability, identifies as LGBTIQA+, has a culturally and linguistically diverse background and/or is unable to live at home.



## ***Report***

Once the immediate response is completed, Council personnel will report Child Safety Incidents by:

1. Following the **Child Safety Incident Reporting Process for Council Personnel** on page 29; and
2. Fulfilling the relevant **Reporting Obligations and Procedures** detailed below.

## **Reporting Obligations and Procedures**

Council personnel must report Child Safety Incidents in accordance with the relevant reporting obligations and procedures outlined below, each time they become aware of any further grounds for the reasonable belief of abuse or harm.

### **Internal Reporting**

Council personnel must report **ALL Child Safety Incidents** internally, by:

notifying their Supervisor or Manager\* verbally as soon as possible;

completing a **Child Safety Incident Report Form,** and

submitting the completed form to Council’s **Child Safety Internal Response Team** online or by email at [childsafety@maroondah.vic.gov.au](mailto:childsafety@maroondah.vic.gov.au), as soon as possible - within 24 hours of the incident.

If Council personnel become aware of a Child Safety Incident via **Council’s Customer Complaints Process or any other complaints process**, they must complete a Child Safe Incident Report Form by transferring the information contained within the complaint to that form and providing any other relevant information available and submit it as above.

*\*If the incident involves your Supervisor or Manager, please notify the Manager Workplace People and Culture, or if you wish to remain anonymous, you can notify via the Maroondah Whisteblower process.*

### **External Reporting**

Council personnel are subject to legal obligations regarding reporting child abuse, harm or other child-related misconduct to external authorities, which are outlined below. The external reporting obligations for each Child Safety Incident will depend on the nature and circumstances of that incident.

Sometimes it may not be a legal requirement for Council to report a complaint or concern to external authorities, but it may still be advisable to report so the safety of children can be prioritised. At all times, child safety must be Council’s main consideration when considering reporting to external authorities.

**Alleged or suspected criminal conduct**

Physical or sexual abuse, including grooming, of children is a crime and should be reported to the police.

Family violence, regardless of if a child has been physically or sexually abused, is serious, affects children in the family and often involves criminal behaviour. If a concern relates to family violence it should be reported to the police.

If anyone is in imminent or immediate danger, call 000 immediately.

**Failure to disclose a sexual offence**

If an adult reasonably believes a sexual offence has been committed by an adult against a child under the age of 16, they must report it to Victoria Police by calling 000 or going to their local police station.

Failure to disclose the information may be a criminal offence. The offence applies to all adults in Victoria, not just professionals who work with children, unless they have a ‘reasonable excuse’ or are exempt.

**Child Protection - Department of Fairness, Families and Housing**

A child may be in need of protection if they have experienced or are at risk of significant harm, and their parents/carers have not protected them, or are unlikely to protect them, from that harm. Significant harm may relate to:

physical injury

sexual abuse

emotional or intellectual development

physical development or health

abandonment or parental incapacity.[[37]](#endnote-34)

To make a report to Child Protection a person needs to have formed a reasonable belief that a child has suffered or is likely to suffer significant harm as a result of abuse or neglect, and that their parent has not protected or is unlikely to protect the child from harm of that type.[[38]](#endnote-35) Any individual who believes on reasonable grounds that a child needs protection can make a report to Child Protection at any time.[[39]](#endnote-36)

In Victoria, those people who have a **mandatory reporting** obligation under the *Children, Youth and Families Act 2005* must:

make a report to Child Protection if, in the course of practising their profession or carrying out duties of their office, position or employment, they form a belief on reasonable grounds that a child is in need of protection from physical injury or sexual abuse

make the report as soon as practicable after forming a belief

make a report each time they become aware of any further grounds for the belief.[[40]](#endnote-37)

Those individuals who are required by law to report are:

people in religious ministry

registered medical practitioners

nurses and midwives

registered psychologists

registered teachers, school principals, school counsellors

early childhood teachers and workers

approved providers and nominated supervisors of education and care and children’s services

police officers

out-of-home-care workers (excluding voluntary foster and kinship carers)

youth justice workers.[[41]](#endnote-38)

It may be a criminal offence for people in these groups not to report to Child Protection. The obligation to report is a personal one, meaning it cannot be delegated - it is that individual’s responsibility to make sure that the report to Child Protection has been made.

Mandatory reporters are required to report in relation to significant harm as a result of physical injury or sexual abuse. They may choose, as can anyone, to report in relation to other types of significant harm.[[42]](#endnote-39)

Reports can be made to **Child Protection** by contacting either:

Child Protection East Division Intake - **1300 360 391 (business hours)**

Child Protection Emergency Service - **13 12 78 (after hours)**

**Child in need of therapeutic treatment**

Any person who believes on reasonable grounds that a child aged over 10 but under 18 years has been exhibiting sexually abusive behaviours and may need therapeutic treatment may make a report to Child Protection (via the same contact details as above).

**Reportable Conduct Scheme**

Council must comply with reporting obligations under Victoria’s Reportable Conduct Scheme (the Scheme).

The Scheme requires heads of organisations to notify the Commission about any reportable allegations that an organisation’s workers or volunteers have committed child abuse or child-related misconduct within three days of becoming aware of the allegation.

For details on how to notify the Commission about a reportable allegation, see <https://ccyp.vic.gov.au/reportable-conduct-scheme/about-reporting-allegations/>

The organisation must also investigate these allegations (after receiving clearance by Victoria Police) and report its findings together with any actions taken to the Commission.

Council’s **Child Safety Internal Response Team** will determine whether allegations meet the criteria for Reportable Conduct by assessing submitted Child Safety Incident Report Forms. If an allegation does meet this criteria, this Team will forward the report to the CEO immediately and support the CEO to fulfill their obligations under the Reportable Conduct Scheme, including their reporting obligations to the Commission for Children and Young People. These reporting obligations must be undertaken by the CEO, not other Council personnel.

**Other reporting obligations**

Council may also have additional reporting requirements to other regulators, such as:

early childhood services regulated by the [Department of Education and Training](https://www.education.vic.gov.au/childhood/providers/regulation/Pages/default.aspx)

schools and early childhood services that employ teachers registered with the [Victorian Institute of Teaching](https://www.vit.vic.edu.au/)

disability services regulated by the [NDIS Quality and Safeguards Commission](https://www.ndiscommission.gov.au/)

some organisations that employ disability workers who must report to the [Victorian Disability Worker Commission](https://www.vdwc.vic.gov.au/)

some organisations engaging health practitioners who must report to the [Australian Health Practitioner Regulation Agency](https://www.ahpra.gov.au/).

### **Summary Table**

External reporting obligations vary depending on the nature and circumstances of the Child Safety Incident. Therefore, the reporting obligations and procedures for different types of Child Safety Incidents are summarised in the table below.

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| **Type of Child Safety Incident** | **Reporting Obligations and Procedures** |
| Physical abuse (against or in the presence of a child) | Report to:  Your Supervisor or Manager, **verbally** and **as soon as possible**;  *AND*  Council’s Child Safety Internal Response Team, by submitting a **Child Safety Incident Report Form**;  *AND*  Child Protection (Department of Fairness, Families and Housing), if the child or young person has suffered or is likely to suffer significant harm as a result of the abuse; *AND*  Victoria Police, if:   * 1. The child or young person is in immediate danger; and/or   2. Alleged or suspected criminal conduct has occurred, such as physical or sexual abuse (including grooming) of children, or family violence; and/or   3. You have a reasonable belief that an adult has committed or attempted a sexual offence (including grooming) against a child under 16 years of age |
| Sexual abuse (against or in the presence of a child, including attempted) |
| Grooming |
| Emotional or psychological abuse | Report to:  Your Supervisor or Manager, **verbally** and **as soon as possible**;  *AND*  Council’s Child Safety Internal Response Team, by submitting a **Child Safety Incident Report Form**;  *AND*  Child Protection (Department of Fairness, Families and Housing), if the child or young person has suffered or is likely to suffer significant harm as a result of the abuse or neglect; *AND*  Victoria Police, if the child or young person is in immediate danger |
| Neglect |
| Reportable Conduct | If the **alleged perpetrator is a Council employee, volunteer, student or Councillor**, the abuse or harm may constitute Reportable Conduct under the Reportable Conduct Scheme.  In these situations, you must still complete the above reporting requirements and processes  However, the Child Safety Internal Response Team will support the CEO to fulfil the additional organisational reporting obligations under the Reportable Conduct Scheme, including notifying the Commission for Children and Young People. These reporting obligations must be undertaken by the CEO, not other Council personnel. |

## 

## **Child Safety Incident Reporting Process for Council Personnel**

Employees

Contractors

Students

Volunteers

Councillors

**WHO** must report?

**Notify your Supervisor or Manager\* verbally as soon as possible to:**

1. Determine what **immediate action** needs to take place to protect the child or young person from harm (or further harm), including whether the Police or Child Protection need to be contacted ASAP;
2. Start completing a **Child Safety Incident Report Form**, which will provide guidance on whether a report also needs to be made to any external authorities;
3. Decide if **further advice** is needed about how to proceed.

If further advice is needed during business hours, contact one of Council’s **Child Safety Contact Officers,** who are suitability trained and experienced staff that can provide advice on child safety matters and reporting requirements. They are:

* Coordinator Maternal and Child Health
* Team Leader Maternal and Child Health
* Coordinator Youth and Children’s Services
* Children’s Services Coordinator
* Coordinator Youth Programs and Services
* Leisure Health and Fitness Manager

OR if after hours, contact your Manager or another appropriate senior Manager.

**THEN:**

1. Report the incident to all required **external authorities** as guided by the Child Safety Incident Report Form - EXCEPT for Reportable Conduct notifications to the Commission for Children and Young People, which must be done by the CEO.
2. **Complete and submit the** **Child Safety Incident Report Form** (including details of all external reports made) to Council’s **Child Safety Internal Response Team** online or by email at [childsafety@maroondah.vic.gov.au](mailto:childsafety@maroondah.vic.gov.au) - no later than 24 hrs after incident.

*\*If the incident involves your Supervisor or Manager, please notify the Manager Workplace People and Culture, or if you wish to remain anonymous, you can notify via the Maroondah Whisteblower process.*

**Call 000 without delay if child is in immediate danger**

**Any Child Safety Incident (i.e. all child safety concerns or complaints), including:**

* Direct or indirect disclosure of child abuse or harm (i.e. sexual, physical, emotional, psychological, neglect, grooming or exposure to family violence)
* Allegation, suspicion or observation of child abuse or harm
* Breach of Council’s Child Safety and Wellbeing Policy, including the Child Safe Code of Conduct
* Child safety complaints against Council or its personnel
* Environmental risks that could increase the likelihood of abuse occurring

**HOW** to report?

**WHAT** to report?

## ***Support***

Council will provide appropriate post-incident support to those impacted by the incident, such as:

The child / young person and their family (this includes any specific support needs for those who are Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander; Culturally and Linguistically Diverse; LGBTIQA+; have a disability; or are unable to live at home)

Other children or young people who witnessed the incident

Any Council personnel who witnessed and/or reported the incident, or are otherwise impacted by the incident

Any Council personnel against whom a complaint is made.

Post-incident support options include:

Facilitating a referral to appropriate community support services for any children, young people or family members involved in or impacted by the incident, such as:

* + Orange Door ([www.orangedoor.vic.gov.au](http://www.orangedoor.vic.gov.au)), formerly Child FIRST, which is the new access point for women, children and young people who are experiencing family violence, and families who need assistance regarding the care and wellbeing of their children or young people
  + Specialist services to ensure that culturally appropriate supports are put in place once a report is made, including services such as Aboriginal Child and Family Welfare Organisations, CALD Support or Advocacy Services, Disability Support Services and Victims of Crime Support Services.

Facilitating access to incident debriefing or counselling for Council personnel who report (or are impacted by) Child Safety Incidents, via the Employee Assistance Program (EAP) or other appropriate organisations if desired.

Council personnel who are aware of the incident will be reminded that:

Any allegation does not mean the person is guilty, and that the allegation will be properly investigated and will include the right to ‘procedural fairness’; and

They are not to discuss the matter with any person, except as directed by police, child protection authorities and/or Council’s Child Safety Internal Response Team, or unless required or authorised to do so by law, and only in direct relation to investigation of the allegation.

# Roles and Responsibilities

Safeguarding children and young people is a shared responsibility within our organisation.

A **Child Safety Steering Group** will oversee and be accountable for the ongoing implementation and monitoring of the Child Safety and Wellbeing Policy, and Council’s ongoing compliance with the Victorian Child Safe Standards.

A **Child Safety Internal Response Team** will be responsible for reviewing all submitted Child Safety Incident Report Forms, and for providing rapid response, oversight and management of all potential incidents of Reportable Conduct.

**Child Safety Contact Officers** are suitability trained and experienced Council staff that can provide advice on child safety matters and reporting requirements. Council’s Child Safety Contact Officers are:

Coordinator Maternal and Child Health

Team Leader Maternal and Child Health

Coordinator Youth and Children’s Services

Children’s Services Coordinator

Coordinator Youth Programs and Services

Leisure Health and Fitness Manager.

A Child Safety Governance Structure and Terms of Reference will govern the operations of the Child Safety Steering Group and Internal Response Team, and all other associated child safety groups and roles.

It is the responsibility of all Council, employees, volunteers, students, contractors and Councillors to create and maintain a child safe culture. Specific responsibilities for each role are outlined in the table below.

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| **Role** | **Responsibilities** |
| Councillors | * Be aware of and comply with their obligations and responsibilities in relation to child safety and wellbeing under the relevant legislation, the Councillor Code of Conduct and this Child Safety and Wellbeing Policy (including the Child Safe Code of Conduct within) * Upon election to Council and then annually, undertake training/education in relation to child safety and wellbeing, including identifying, preventing and reporting child abuse and harm * May choose to obtain a volunteer WWC Check or may be exempt on the basis of being a teacher with the Victorian Institute of Teaching or a Victorian or Australian Federal Police Officer * Direct officers to provide an environment in facilities and activities which Council directly operates and provides activities where children and young people feel safe, empowered and can participate * Report all child safety concerns to Council’s Chief Executive Officer and provide such assistance as the Chief Executive Officer might require to comply with Council’s legislative obligations. * All Councillors are required to report child abuse whether it has or is suspected to have taken place in the home, community or a Council service * Where a child is in immediate danger call 000 or where the danger is not immediate call Child Protection Eastern Region on 1300 360 391. |
| Corporate Management Team (CMT) | * Strengthen and model Council’s child safe culture * Ensure appropriate governance structures and resources are in place to fulfil Council’s obligations under the Child Safe Standards * Ensure regular communication and discussions take place with staff on child safety to build a sense of child safety being everyone’s responsibility * Ensure the organisation has appropriate policies and procedures in place for the prevention and reporting of child abuse * Ensure allegations of child abuse are reported and fully investigated * Ensure support is provided for all of Council in undertaking their child safety and wellbeing obligations   **Additionally:**  The **Chief Executive Officer (CEO)** is also responsible for meeting specific legal obligations under the Reportable Conduct Scheme, including:   * Notifying the Commission for Children and Young People within three working days of becoming aware of an allegation * Investigating any allegations (subject to Police clearance on criminal matters) and notifying the Commission who is undertaking the investigation. * Managing any risks to children and young people * Updating the Commission within 30 calendar days, providing information on the reportable allegation and any action taken * Notifying the Commission of investigation findings and any disciplinary actions (or why no action was taken).   The CEO may also receive reports of suspected incidents of child abuse from Councillors in line with this Policy’s Reporting Obligations and Procedures |
| Child Safety Steering Group | * Oversee the implementation of the Child Safety and Wellbeing Policy * Oversee and be accountable for Council’s compliance with the Victorian Child Safe Standards * Ensure a child safe culture is a key focus and commitment across the organisation * Provide leadership and guidance pertaining to any potential breaches of the Child Safety and Wellbeing Policy * Review organisational practice and develop recommendations arising out of any breaches to the Child Safety and Wellbeing Policy * Action findings from child safety reviews or investigations and facilitate changes to relevant Council policies where appropriate |
| Child Safety Internal Response Team | * Review each submitted Child Safety Incident Report Form to ensure that the following steps have been completed, and direct the original reporter to complete anything that has been missed or, if not possible/appropriate, do this on their behalf:   + All reasonable steps have been taken to protect the child/young person from harm, or further harm   + Appropriate care and support has been provided to the child/young person and others involved in the incident   + All required information is included on the form   + All legislative requirements and Council processes regarding reporting have been met * Provide rapid response, and oversight and management of, all potential incidents of Reportable Conduct, including:   + Determining if the allegation meets the criteria for Reportable Conduct under the Reportable Conduct Scheme, and if so, forwarding the report to the CEO immediately.   + Managing the investigation of all allegations of Reportable Conduct   + Supporting the CEO to fulfill their obligations under the Reportable Conduct Scheme, including reporting obligations * Review child safety incidents and investigations, and recommend changes to relevant Council policies where appropriate |
| Child Safety Contact Officers | * Provide advice to Council personnel on child safety matters and reporting requirements * Support the notification of child safety concerns or allegations to relevant authorities * Assist alleged victims and their families to access counselling and support services * Provide support to Council personnel who report (or are impacted by) Child Safety Incidents, including offering support via the Employee Assistance Program or other appropriate organisations if desired |
| Workplace People and Culture | **Additionally:**  *Recruitment*   * Ensure recruitment practices are conducted in line with requirements under the Victorian Child Safe Standards * Place Council’s public Commitment to Child Safety (or a shorter version of it) in all job advertisements, employee position descriptions, and volunteer task descriptions * Ensure appropriate child safety checks and screening processes are undertaken prior to offering positions, including National Police Checks and robust referee checks * Ensure all Council personnel required to have Working With Children Checks under this Policy have a valid / current / appropriate Check upon commencement * Ensure new Council personnel have access to and are aware of this Child Safety and Wellbeing Policy * Ensure that new Council personnel are provided with training/education in relation to child safety and wellbeing, including identifying, preventing and reporting child abuse and harm, as part of their induction on commencement   *Training*   * Ensure that all Council personnel are provided with this Child Safety and Wellbeing Policy to inform them of Council’s expectations, practices and approach in relation child safety * Ensure that all Council employees, volunteers and students are provided with annual training/education in relation to child safety and wellbeing, including identifying, preventing and reporting child abuse and harm * Keep records of the completion of child safety training by Council personnel * Reflect a culture of child safety in organisational development activities. * Support staff to build resilience and cope with child abuse incidences, e.g. through Council’s Employee Assistance Program (EAP) counselling service * Provide support to Council personnel who report (or are impacted by) Child Safety Incidents, including offering support via the Employee Assistance Program or other appropriate organisations if desired   *Disciplinary Procedures*   * Manage Council’s disciplinary procedures as they apply to the Child Safety and Wellbeing Policy. |
| Council employees, volunteers and students | * Be aware of and comply with their obligations and responsibilities in relation to child safety and wellbeing under the relevant legislation and this Child Safety and Wellbeing Policy (including the Child Safe Code of Conduct within) * If required under this Policy, ensure that they hold a valid / current / appropriate Working With Children Check and that their details are up to date * Upon commencement with Council and then annually, undertake training/education in relation to child safety and wellbeing, including identifying, preventing and reporting child abuse and harm * Report all concerns and reasonable beliefs in relation to a child or young person being abused or at risk of being abused in accordance with this Policy. * Provide an environment where children and young people feel safe, empowered and can participate * Take reasonable steps to identify and remove or minimise any potential risks to child safety and wellbeing within their work area |
| Supervisors (Team Leaders, Coordinators, Managers) | **Additionally:**   * Promote regular discussion on child safety as being everyone’s responsibility * Ensure Council personnel have access to and are aware of their obligations and responsibilities in relation to child safety and wellbeing under the relevant legislation and this Child Safety and Wellbeing Policy * Ensure risk assessment and management processes and plans address risks of child abuse and harm, with particular attention to higher-risk activities * Take reasonable steps to identify and remove or minimise any potential risks to child safety and wellbeing within their work area * Ensure that all Council staff, volunteers and contractors receive and undertake regular training/education in relation to child safety and wellbeing, including identifying, preventing and reporting child abuse and harm * Provide guidance and support to Council personnel who report (or are impacted by) Child Safety Incidents, including offering support via the Employee Assistance Program or other appropriate organisations if desired * Ensure that confidentiality and privacy of all personal information is maintained in line with relevant legislation and Council policies |
| Contract managers | **Additionally:**   * All Council personnel with the responsibility for managing contracts where third parties are engaged to provide services to or on behalf of Council are responsible for ensuring those contractors they are responsible for are:   + Provided with this Child Safety and Wellbeing Policy   + Compliant with this Policy as part of their contractual agreements with Council - with the exception of items pertaining to the Reportable Conduct Scheme (not applicable to contractors) |
| Contractors and agency / labour hire workers | * Be aware of and comply with this Child Safety and Wellbeing Policy (including the Child Safe Code of Conduct detailed within) as part of their contractual agreement with Council – except for matters pertaining to the Reportable Conduct Scheme, as individuals employed by contracted organisations are not considered Council employees under the Scheme * Keep records regarding Working With Children Checks for relevant workers |
| Licence/ lease holders | * Lessees / licensees of Council facilities are obligated under the lease / licence to conduct their activities at Council venues in accordance with the Child Safe Standards and keep records of Working With Children Checks for relevant workers and/or volunteers |
| Funded organisations (e.g. Council grant recipients) | * Be aware of and comply with this Child Safety and Wellbeing Policy (including the Child Safe Code of Conduct detailed within) as part of their funding agreement with Council – except for matters pertaining to the Reportable Conduct Scheme, as individuals employed by funded organisations are not considered Council employees under the Scheme |

# Record Management

Council is committed to creating and keeping full and accurate records about all child-related complaints or safety concerns, including the outcome of any investigations and the resolution of any complaints. This includes findings made, reasons for decisions and actions taken.

All electronic records pertaining to child-safety concerns and complaints (including completed Child Safety Incident Report Forms) will be stored securely on Council’s electronic data management system (eCLIP).

Any hard copy documentation will be stored securely (in a locked filing cabinet or similar) until it is digitised and stored electronically on eCLIP, at which point the hard-copy will be archived or destroyed according to legislative requirements.

Council is committed to protecting individuals’ privacy and will manage all child-safety records as prescribed by the *Privacy & Data Protection Act 2014* and the *Health Records Act 2001*.

Any access to the information, amendments that may be required or any privacy enquiries may be directed to Council's Privacy Officer & Health Records Officer on 9298 4211 or email to [privacy@maroondah.vic.gov.au](mailto:privacy@maroondah.vic.gov.au).

# Information Sharing

Council will keep information about child safety concerns and complaints confidential, except where it is necessary to share information to respond properly to a complaint or to prioritise child safety. Council will not disclose an individual’s personal information to any external party without their consent unless Council is required or authorised to do so by law.

The law requires or allows, in certain circumstances, some organisations to share confidential or sensitive information about a person with each other, often to support safety or wellbeing. Council may therefore share relevant information about child safety concerns and complaints in accordance with its information sharing obligations (including those within the Child Information Sharing Scheme and the Family Violence Information Sharing Scheme), to promote the safety and wellbeing of children, where it is appropriate and in their best interests.

Council may also need to share information about incidents or complaints with external authorities or organisations to comply with legislative requirements or to prioritise safety.

When responding to and investigating Child Safety Incidents, Council will keep children and families informed where appropriate and safe to do so, whilst balancing confidentiality and risks to children. The safety of children will be prioritised throughout these processes.

# Regular Review

The Child Safety Internal Response Team will regularly review child safety incidents and investigations and recommend changes to relevant Council policies where appropriate.

The Child Safety Steering Group will action findings from child safety reviews or investigations and facilitate changes to relevant Council policies where appropriate

The Child Safety Steering Group will review and update this Policy and associated processes annually and following significant incidents if they occur.

Feedback from children, young people and families will be sought and considered as part of the review process, including our local Aboriginal communities, culturally and/or linguistically diverse communities, LGBTIQA+ communities, children who can’t live at home and people with a disability.

Updates or changes to this Policy will be communicated to all Council personnel.

# Consequences of Breaching this Policy

Council views any breach of this Policy, including failing to report instances, allegations or concerns in relation to abuse or neglect of a child or young person (by personnel within our organisation or by others), as a serious matter that, depending on the circumstances, may result in disciplinary action or be grounds for dismissal.

Failure to report incidents of abuse, neglect and harm of a child or young person may also be classed as a criminal offence under law.

# Complaints

For complaints concerning the administration of this Policy please contact:

Workplace People and Culture

Maroondah City Council

Mail: PO Box 156, Ringwood 3134

Telephone: 1300 88 22 33 or (03) 9298 4598

Email: [maroondah@maroondah.vic.gov.au](mailto:maroondah@maroondah.vic.gov.au)

# Related Council Policies, Strategies, Procedures and Guidelines

*Acknowledgment of Country Protocol*

*Apprenticeships and Traineeships Policy*

*Children in the Workplace Procedure*

*Community Engagement Policy and Toolkit*

*Community Grants Policy*

*Complaints Policy*

*Contract Management Guidelines*

*Councillor Code of Conduct*

*Customer Service Policy*

*Discipline Policy*

*Electronic Communications and Internet Use Policy*

*Employee Code of Conduct*

*Equal Opportunity Policy*

*Events Held on Council Land Policy*

*Financial Hardship Policy*

*Guide to Service Standards and Complaints Handling*

*Hoarding and Squalor Policy*

*Homelessness Protocol*

*Induction Policy*

*Performance Management Policy*

*Personal Emergency Assistance Policy (Family Violence)*

*Privacy Policy*

*Procurement Guidelines*

*Procurement Policy*

*Public Interest Disclosure Policy and Procedure*

*Recruitment and Selection Policy*

*Risk Management Policy*

*Student Placement Policy*

*Social Media Policy*

*Volunteer Policy and Handbook*

# Related Legislation and Protocols

*Australian Human Rights Commission National Principles for Child Safe Organisations*

*Charter of Human Rights and Responsibilities Act 2006 (Vic)*

*Child Information Sharing Scheme Ministerial Guidelines*

*Child Wellbeing and Safety Act 2005 (Vic)*

*Children, Youth, and Families Act 2005 (Vic)*

*Commission for Children and Young People Act 2012 (Vic)*

*Crimes Act 1958 (Vic)*

*Education and Care Services National Law Act (2010) (Vic)*

*Equal Opportunity Act 2010 (Vic)*

*Family Law Act 1975 (Cth)*

*Family Violence Information Sharing Scheme Ministerial Guidelines*

*Family Violence Protection Act 2008 (Vic)*

*Health Records Act 2001 (Vic)*

*Privacy Act 1988 Act (Cth) (including the Australian Privacy Principles)*

*Privacy and Data Protection Act 2014 (Vic) (including the Victorian Information Privacy Principles)*

*Public Interest Disclosures Act 2012 (Vic)*

*Public Records Act 1973 (Vic)*

[*United Nations Convention on the Rights of the Child*](https://www.unicef.org.au/our-work/information-for-children/un-convention-on-the-rights-of-the-child)

*Victorian* [*Child Safe Standards*](https://ccyp.vic.gov.au/child-safe-standards/)

*Victorian* [*Reportable Conduct Scheme*](https://ccyp.vic.gov.au/reportable-conduct-scheme/)

*Worker Screening Act 2020 (Vic)*

*Wrongs Act 1958 (Vic) (specifically, Part XIII – Organisational liability for child abuse)*

# Glossary of Terms

**Aboriginal**

The term Aboriginal in this Policy is inclusive of Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander peoples.

**Child/ren**

In this Policy the term child or children includes both children and young people under the age of 18 years.

**Child abuse**

Child abuse is defined in the *Child Wellbeing and Safety Act 2005 (Vic)* as including:

* a sexual offence committed against a child
* an offence committed against a child under section 49M(1) of the Crimes Act 1958 (Vic), such as grooming
* physical violence against a child
* causing serious emotional or psychological harm to a child
* serious neglect of a child.

Further explanation of these types of abuse is provided in the section ‘Types of Child Abuse’ on pages 3-5.

**Child-related work**

Under the *Worker Screening Act 2005*, ’child-related work’ is work in either a voluntary or paid capacity, that usually involves direct contact with a child, at a place or involving an activity listed in the Act, including:

* Camps
* Child care services
* Child employment -supervisors
* Child minding
* Child protection services
* Children's services
* Clubs and associations
* Coaching and tuition
* Counselling services
* Educational institutions
* Entertainment & party services
* Foster care
* Gym or play facilities
* Kinship care
* Out-of-home care services
* Paediatric wards
* Photography services
* Refuges
* Religion
* School crossings
* Student exchange programs / homestay arrangements
* Talent and beauty competitions
* Transport

Full definitions of these are provided at the [Working with Children Check Victoria website](https://www.workingwithchildren.vic.gov.au/).

**Child safe culture**

A child safe culture means an organisation has shared attitudes, values, policies and practices that prioritise the safety of children.[[43]](#endnote-40)

**Child safe organisation**

A child safe organisation is one that creates a culture, adopts strategies and takes action to promote child wellbeing and prevent harm to children and young people.[[44]](#endnote-41)

A child safe organisation consciously and systematically:

* Creates an environment where children’s safety and wellbeing is at the centre of thought, values and actions.
* Places emphasis on genuine engagement with and valuing of children and young people.
* Creates conditions that reduce the likelihood of harm to children and young people.
* Creates conditions that increase the likelihood of identifying any harm.
* Responds to any concerns, disclosures, allegations or suspicions of harm.[[45]](#endnote-42)

**Child Safe Standards**

The Victorian Child Safe Standards are a compulsory framework that support organisations to promote the safety of children by requiring them to implement policies to prevent, respond to and report allegations of child abuse and harm. New updated Standards were released by the Victorian Government in 2021 and apply from 1 July 2022.[[46]](#endnote-43)

**Child safety**

In the context of the Child Safe Standards, ‘child safety’ means measures to protect a child from child abuse or harm.

**Child Safety and Wellbeing Policy**

A Child Safety and Wellbeing Policy clarifies the organisation’s expectations about child safety and wellbeing systems and practices and how the organisation is meeting the Standards. The policy holds staff and the organisation to account and may include statements to children, families, staff, volunteers and the community that an organisation is committed to child safety and wellbeing, as well as describing how that commitment will be met.[[47]](#endnote-44)

**Child Safety Contact Officer**

A Child Safety Contact Officer is a nominated person, or persons, that people within the organisation’s community can go to with any child safety concerns or complaints. Their contact details are widely advertised around the organisation.

**Communities**

Communities means a group of people with whom a child shares common interests, experiences, social background, nationality, culture, beliefs or identity.[[48]](#endnote-45)

**Council personnel**

Includes Council employees (ongoing and casual), volunteers, students on placement with Council, contractors and agency staff engaged by Council, and Councillors.

**Cultural rights**

Cultural rights are the rights of each child (either individually or as part of a group of people) to develop and express their background, customs, social behaviour, language, religion or spirituality, beliefs and way of living.

Aboriginal people have distinct cultural rights to enjoy their identity and culture; maintain the use of their language; maintain their kinship ties; and maintain their relationship with the land, waters and other resources with which they have a connection under traditional laws and customs.[[49]](#endnote-46)

**Cultural safety**

Cultural safety is the positive recognition and celebration of cultures. It is more than just the absence of racism or discrimination and more than ‘cultural awareness’ and ‘cultural sensitivity’. It empowers people and allows them to contribute and feel safe to be themselves.[[50]](#endnote-47)

**Culturally and linguistically diverse**

Culturally and linguistically diverse is a broad and inclusive term for communities with diverse language, ethnic background, nationality, dress, traditions, food, societal structures, art and religion characteristics.[[51]](#endnote-48)

Culturally and linguistically diverse does not usually include Aboriginal communities and people because of their distinct history and experience as Australia’s First Nations people. For the purposes of the Standards there are specific considerations for Aboriginal children, however, we also acknowledge the cultural and linguistic diversity of Aboriginal communities.

**Direct contact**

Any contact between a person and a child that involves:

* physical contact; or
* face to face contact; or
* contact by post or other written communication; or
* contact by telephone or other oral communication; or
* contact by email or other electronic communication.

**Disability**

Disability means:

* the total or partial loss of a body part or a bodily function (such as mobility, sight or hearing)
* the presence in the body of organisms that may cause disease
* malformation or disfigurement
* a mental or psychological disease or disorder
* learning difficulties.[[52]](#endnote-49)

Disability may be permanent, non-permanent or an increased chance of developing a disability in future. Disability also includes behaviour that may be a symptom or expression of disability even if that disability is not formally diagnosed.[[53]](#endnote-50)

**Disclosure**

A disclosure in the context of child safety is the process by which a child conveys or attempts to convey that they are being, or have been, abused. Disclosure can be verbal, non-verbal or indicated through behaviour. A disclosure may be accidental or intentional, partial or complete and victims may disclose in different ways to different people throughout their lives.[[54]](#endnote-51)

Adults may also convey that they were abused as a child or that they may have perpetrated abuse.

**Duty of care**

Council has a duty of care that is reasonable to prevent the abuse of a child by an individual associated with Council while the child is under Council’s care, supervision, or authority.

**Empowerment**

Empowerment is building up children and strengthening their confidence in themselves and in an organisation. It involves equipping children with the skills and knowledge to make informed decisions and enabling them to increase control of their lives.[[55]](#endnote-52)

**Equity**

Equity is a state of fairness in which all children are equal and can participate fully and safely in an organisation, regardless of their background, characteristics or beliefs. This requires that organisations understand that some children have different needs and may require different supports or assistance to feel safe, well and to participate fully.[[56]](#endnote-53)

**Families**

Families means people who make up the family unit for a child. Families may be made up of a wide variety of relationships, including those who are related by blood, marriage, adoption, kinship structures or other extended family structures. Families may include people who share in the daily tasks of living or share a very close, personal relationship.[[57]](#endnote-54)

**Governance**

Governance is an organisation’s leadership, oversight and accountability processes. Governance includes an organisation’s rules as to who has the authority to make decisions, how decisions should be made and monitored and how people are to be held to account.[[58]](#endnote-55)

**Harm**

Harm is damage to the health, safety or wellbeing of a child, including as a result of child abuse by adults or the conduct of other children. It includes physical, emotional, sexual and psychological harm. Harm can arise from a single act or event and can also be cumulative, that is, arising as a result of a series of acts or events over a period of time.[[59]](#endnote-56)

**Human rights**

Human rights refer to all the rights of children, including those in the Universal Declaration of Human Rights, the *United Nations Convention on the Rights of the Child* and the *Charter of Human Rights and Responsibilities Act 2006* (Vic). Rights include a child’s right to safety, information and participation in an organisation.[[60]](#endnote-57)

**Inclusive environment**

Organisations with an inclusive environment:

* value all children
* respect their rights
* challenge all forms of discrimination
* understand and respond to the needs and capabilities of all children and their families, including Aboriginal children and their families
* adjust their approaches to ensure all children feel safe, welcome and can participate.[[61]](#endnote-58)

**Mandatory reporting**

In accordance with the *Children Youth and Families Act*, the legal obligation of certain groups of people to report a reasonable belief of child physical or sexual abuse to child protection authorities.

**Online environments**

Online environments are any technological platforms which an organisation uses or controls, such as computers, phones, websites, intranet, social media and video conference facilities regardless of where such platforms may be accessed by children.[[62]](#endnote-59)

**Organisational culture**

Organisational culture is the system of shared assumptions, values and beliefs that influence the way people behave in an organisation, and how these factors contribute to the organisational environment.[[63]](#endnote-60)

**Participation**

Participation refers to opportunities for children to have their say and to inform decision-making. This includes engaging children in conversation where ideas are shared. This requires organisations to listen, to hear and to make appropriate changes based on what children share.[[64]](#endnote-61)

**Physical environments**

Physical environments are the physical places where an organisation operates or conducts activities, such as a building, facility or space and includes physical environments operated by third parties.[[65]](#endnote-62)

**Policies**

Policies are the documented rules, expectations and positions of the organisation.[[66]](#endnote-63)

**Practices**

Practices are the rules, expectations, actions or processes that are commonly or usually done by, or within, the organisation, regardless of whether those rules, expectations, actions or processes are written down.[[67]](#endnote-64)

**Procedures**

Procedures are the documented actions and processes that put into operation the organisation’s policies.[[68]](#endnote-65)

**Processes**

Processes are a systematic series of actions directed at achieving a particular outcome.[[69]](#endnote-66)

**Reasonable belief**

A belief is considered ‘reasonable’ if a reasonable person, doing the same work, would have formed the same belief on those grounds. Grounds for forming a belief are matters of which you have become aware, and any opinions in relation to those matters.[[70]](#endnote-67)

Factors contributing to reasonable belief may be as follows:

* a child states they or someone they know has been abused (noting that sometimes the child may in fact be referring to themselves);
* behaviour consistent with that of an abuse victim is observed;
* someone else has raised a suspicion of abuse but is unwilling to report it; and/or
* observing suspicious behaviour.

**Reportable allegation**

In accordance with the definition provided in the *Child Wellbeing and Safety Act*, any information that leads a person to form a reasonable belief that an employee has committed Reportable Conduct, or misconduct that may involve Reportable Conduct, whether or not the conduct or misconduct is alleged to have occurred within the course of the person’s employment.

**Reportable conduct**

In accordance with the definition in the *Child Wellbeing and Safety Act*, one or more of the following:

* sexual offences committed against, with or in the presence of a child
* sexual misconduct committed against, with or in the presence of a child
* physical violence against, with or in the presence of a child
* any behaviour that causes significant emotional or psychological harm to a child
* significant neglect of a child.

**Risk**

In the context of the Child Safe Standards, risk is exposure to the chance for harm or abuse of a child to occur in connection with an organisation.[[71]](#endnote-68)

**Risk management**

Risk management involves identifying, preventing and minimising risk as much as is reasonably possible.[[72]](#endnote-69)

**Supervision**

Supervision, in reference to staff and volunteers, refers to an organisation’s oversight of the conduct of staff and volunteers. Supervision may include providing staff and volunteers with resources, training and support as well as monitoring their conduct.[[73]](#endnote-70)

**Supervisor**

Employees with supervisory responsibilities - the person to whom another employee reports (according to the reporting employee’s position description). The Supervisor can be any position responsible for supervising employees, however titled.

**Systems**

Systems, in the context of child safety, is a broad term used to describe related or coordinated procedures or processes of the organisation, which work together towards preventing, responding to and reporting of allegations of child abuse and harm.[[74]](#endnote-71)

**Volunteer**

Volunteer means any person engaged by or a part of an organisation who provides a service without receiving a financial benefit, regardless of whether their role relates to children. There is no minimum period of engagement to be considered a volunteer.[[75]](#endnote-72)

**Wellbeing**

Wellbeing is a positive state of physical, mental and emotional health. It generally means feeling safe, happy and healthy more than momentarily.[[76]](#endnote-73)

**Working With Children Check**

A Working With Children Check is the process whereby an assessment is undertaken by the issuing authority (Department of Justice and Community Safety) to determine whether a person is suitable to work in child-related work.

# Appendix 1: Implementation of the Child Safe Standards

This section summarises key actions Council will undertake to implement each of the Child Safe Standards.

|  |
| --- |
| **Cultural safety for Aboriginal children** |
| **Child Safe Standard 1:** Organisations establish a culturally safe environment in which the diverse and unique identities and experiences of Aboriginal children and young people are respected and valued. |
| Council will:  Proactively acknowledge and celebrate the Wurundjeri People of the Kulin Nation as the traditional custodians of the land now known as the City of Maroondah, by delivering an Acknowledgement of Country at Council meetings and civic events and including a written Acknowledgement of Country in Council strategic documents, as per Council’s Acknowledgement of Country Protocol.  Implement the Maroondah Innovate Reconciliation Action Plan  Celebrate NAIDOC Week and acknowledge significant events including National Sorry Day and National Reconciliation Week  Recognise the distinctive history and experience of Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander people, and respect and observe their cultural rights  Provide opportunities for children and young people to share their cultural identity, express their culture and enjoy their cultural rights  Support children and young people who wish to explore their culture, including consulting with their families and relevant Aboriginal organisations  Provide training for employees on the strengths of Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander cultures and its importance to the wellbeing and safety of Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander children and young people  Consult with families and members of the Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander communities to identify opportunities to promote Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander culture and practices in Council services and facilities  Seek feedback from Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander children, families and communities on their experience at Council services and facilities, particularly how safe they feel expressing their identity and culture, and act on feedback to support their participation and inclusion within Council  Take a zero-tolerance approach to racism and act on any incidents of racism or other forms of discrimination promptly and effectively  Continue to be a member of the Eastern Alliance for Sustainable Learning to boost education about sustainability, environment and indigenous culture in our early years and schools and foster leadership and citizenship by children |

|  |
| --- |
| **A commitment to child safety and wellbeing** |
| **Child Safe Standard 2:** Child safety and wellbeing is embedded in organisational leadership, governance and culture. |
| Council will:   * Publicly display Council’s Commitment to Child Safety (or a shorter version of it) via:   + All Council websites   + All Council job advertisements   + All Council employee position descriptions   + All Council volunteer task descriptions   + Relevant Council promotional material * Set out Council’s expectations and practices in relation to each of the Child Safe Standards in our Child Safety and Wellbeing Policy * Set out Council’s expectations regarding behaviour of Council personnel with children and young people and in promoting and maintaining child safety and wellbeing in our Child Safe Code of Conduct (included within our Child Safety and Wellbeing Policy) * Distribute our Child Safety and Wellbeing Policy to all Council personnel * Require all Council personnel to comply with their obligations and responsibilities in relation to child safety and wellbeing under the relevant legislation and our Child Safety and Wellbeing Policy (including the Child Safe Code of Conduct within) * Publicly display our Child Safety and Wellbeing Policy on Council’s website * Establish and maintain an ongoing internal child safety governance body to:   + Oversee the implementation of the Child Safety and Wellbeing Policy   + Oversee and be accountable for Council’s compliance with the Victorian Child Safe Standards   + Ensure a child safe culture is a key focus and commitment across the organisation   + Provide leadership and guidance pertaining to any potential breaches of the Child Safety and Wellbeing Policy   + Review organisational practice and develop recommendations arising out of any breaches to the Child Safety and Wellbeing Policy Action findings from child safety reviews or investigations and facilitate changes to relevant Council policies where appropriate * Establish a Child Safety Internal Response Team, to:   + Review each submitted Child Safety Incident Report Form   + Provide rapid response, and oversight and management of, all potential incidents of Reportable Conduct * Establish the role of Child Safe Contact Officers, to:   + Provide advice to Council personnel on child safety matters and reporting requirements   + Support the notification of child safety concerns or allegations to relevant authorities   + Assist alleged victims and their families to access counselling and support services   + Provide support to Council personnel who report (or are impacted by) Child Safety Incidents, including offering support via the Employee Assistance Program or other appropriate organisations if desired |

|  |
| --- |
| **Taking child participation and empowerment seriously** |
| **Child Safe Standard 3:** Children and young people are empowered about their rights, participate in decisions affecting them and are taken seriously. |
| Council will:  Explore and implement innovative strategies and programs that promote meaningful engagement between Council and children of all ages, abilities and backgrounds  Deliver the Maroondah Youth Wellbeing Advocates program to promote genuine engagement between Council and Maroondah’s young people on matters that affect them and their communities, with a focus on youth wellbeing  Deliver the Junior and Senior SWAT (Student Wellbeing Action Teams) programs to upskill and empower young people to be able to create meaningful change and increase the wellbeing of other young people in Maroondah  Support young people and their families to represent themselves and their communities on a range of relevant committees, panels, groups or networks in Maroondah  Build the capacity of employees to provide best practice engagement methodology and strategies to engage with young people and their families  Explore new initiatives and opportunities to actively increase the profile of children aged 0 to 12 years as valued and equal members of the Maroondah community  Proactively and effectively engage a diverse range of young people and their families in the development and implementation of Council services, facilities, spaces, projects, strategies and plans that affect them and their communities  Seek and act upon feedback from children and young people about the Council services they’re engaged with  Ensure the needs and aspirations of children and young people aged 0 to 25 years and their families are addressed in the development and implementation of Council services, facilities, spaces, projects, strategies and plans that affect them and their communities  Develop an annual communication plan for promoting Council’s services for children, young people and families and sharing relevant information with the community and sector  Provide a range of engaging and interactive online services and resources to support young people and their families to easily access and engage with information, services, and opportunities  Provide key information on Council services for young people and their families in a range of languages other than English  Facilitate learning and development opportunities for professionals that work with children and families, to further develop their skills and knowledge base and build their capacity to deliver quality services  Deliver the Body Safety course for parents and children  Encourage children and young people engaged with Council services to develop peer friendships  Communicate that bullying or abusive behaviour between children is not tolerated and take action if this occurs  Providing publicly available information about how they can raise child safety complaints about Council, and how those concerns will be responded to and investigated, that is child-friendly, accessible, age-appropriate, and in a range of language and formats as needed  When responding to and investigating Child Safety Incidents, Council will keep children and families informed where appropriate and safe to do so, whilst balancing confidentiality and risks to children. The safety of children will be prioritised throughout these processes. |

|  |
| --- |
| **Involving families and communities** |
| **Child Safe Standard 4:** Families and communities are informed and involved in promoting child safety and wellbeing. |
| Council will:  Publicly display our Child Safety and Wellbeing Policy on Council’s website to communicate Council’s child safe practices and procedures to families  Enhance the content on Council’s website to support families to more easily access information about services, activities and key topics of interest for children and families in Maroondah  Provide a range of high quality, innovative education programs and sessions for parents and carers that meet local community need, including on the topic of Body Safety  Regularly invite families to provide feedback on the Council facilities and services they use  When responding to and investigating Child Safety Incidents, Council will keep children and families informed where appropriate and safe to do so, whilst balancing confidentiality and risks to children. The safety of children will be prioritised throughout these processes. |

|  |
| --- |
| **Respecting equity and diversity** |
| **Child Safe Standard 5:** Equity is upheld and diverse needs respected in policy and practice. |
| Council will:  Recognise and respect the diverse needs of all children, and provide avenues for children or their families to identify their individual needs through consultation and feedback  Provide children with access to information, support and complaints processes in ways that are culturally safe, accessible, age-appropriate and easy to understand, including translated material, pictorial information, videos and verbal discussion.  Uphold equity for all children and work to prevent child abuse and harm resulting from discrimination based on disability, race, ethnicity, religion, sex, intersex status, gender identity or sexual orientation  Work in partnership with culturally and linguistically diverse children, young people, their families and key stakeholders to identify, develop and deliver targeted initiatives that build their sense of belonging, inclusion and connection in Maroondah  Commemorate IDAHOBIT Day (International Day Against Homophobia, Biophobia, Interphobia and Transphobia), which both celebrates the LGBTIQA+ people around the world and acknowledges the work that still needs to be done to ensure true inclusion and acceptance within the community  Review the inclusivity and accessibility of Council in-person and online services for children aged 0 to 12 years and their families and implement strategies to improve this, particularly for those who identify as LGBTIQA+; Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander; culturally and linguistically diverse; or who are living with a disability or experiencing vulnerability or disadvantage  Expand Council’s digital image library to capture and celebrate the diversity of children, young people and families in Maroondah  Provide key information on Council services for children and their families in a range of languages other than English |

|  |
| --- |
| **Ensuring that staff are suitable and supported** |
| **Child Safe Standard 6:** People working with children and young people are suitable and supported to reflect child safety and wellbeing values in practice. |
| Council will:  Conduct all recruitment practices in line with requirements under the Victorian Child Safe Standards  Place Council’s public Commitment to Child Safety (or a shorter version of it) in all job advertisements, employee position descriptions, and volunteer task descriptions  Ensure appropriate child safety checks and screening is undertaken prior to offering positions, including National Police Checks and robust referee checks  Ensure all Council personnel required to have Working With Children Checks under this Policy have a valid / current / appropriate Check upon commencement  Ensure new Council personnel have access to and are aware of this Child Safety and Wellbeing Policy  Ensure that new Council personnel are provided with training/education in relation to child safety and wellbeing, including identifying, preventing and reporting child abuse and harm, as part of their induction on commencement  Provide advice to Council personnel on child safety matters and reporting requirements  As required, undertake disciplinary procedures as they apply to the Child Safety and Wellbeing Policy |

|  |
| --- |
| **Child-focused complaint systems** |
| **Child Safe Standard 7:** Processes for complaints and concerns are child-focused. |
| Council will:  Outline Council’s Child Safety Complaints Process and Child Safety Reporting Process within this Policy and communicate it publicly  Set out Council’s Child Safety Reporting Obligations and Procedures within this Policy.  Providing publicly available information about how they can raise child safety complaints about Council, and how those concerns will be responded to and investigated, that is child-friendly, accessible, age-appropriate, and in a range of language and formats as needed  Provide a range of ways for people to make a complaint about Council or Council personnel, through Council and/or external authorities  Provide support to those making a complaint and those involved in the complaint process.  Outline Council’s obligations with, and approach, to record keeping and information sharing requirements information privacy and sharing in this Policy  Outline the roles and responsibilities of Council personnel in responding to and reporting on child safety concerns and complaints in this Policy, including how they should respond to children and young people who disclose abuse  Council’s *Customer Service Policy* and *Guide to Service Standards and Complaints Handling* will be updated to support the creation of an organisation wide child-focused complaints culture at Council |

|  |
| --- |
| **Staff knowledge, skills and awareness** |
| **Child Safe Standard 8:** Staff and volunteers are equipped with the knowledge, skills and awareness to keep children and young people safe through ongoing education and training. |
| Council will:  Ensure that all Council personnel are provided with this Child Safety and Wellbeing Policy to inform them of Council’s expectations, practices and approach in relation child safety  Ensure that all Council personnel (excluding contractors) are provided with annual training/education in relation to child safety and wellbeing, including identifying, preventing and reporting child abuse and harm  Keep records of the completion of child safety training by Council personnel  Reflect a culture of child safety in organisational development activities.  Support staff to build resilience and cope with child abuse incidences, for example Council’s Employee Assistance Program (EAP) counselling service  Provide advice to Council personnel on child safety matters and reporting requirements  Provide support to Council personnel who report (or are impacted by) Child Safety Incidents, including offering support via the Employee Assistance Program or other appropriate organisations if desired |

|  |
| --- |
| **Safe physical and online environments** |
| **Child Safe Standard 9:** Physical and online environments promote safety and wellbeing while minimising the opportunity for children and young people to be harmed. |
| Council will:  Proactively identify and respond to risks to the safety of children and young people, and establish mitigation strategies to prevent or reduce risk, by:   * + Ensuring Council’s risk assessment and management processes and plans address risks of child abuse and harm, with particular attention to higher-risk activities   + Undertaking an organisational child safety risk assessment annually, with particular attention to higher-risk activities   Review Child Safety Incidents to identify organisational risks and potential mitigation strategies  Regularly analyse data on complaints, concerns, incidents or significant breaches of policy to identify causes or systemic weaknesses and report on findings  Regularly report on child safety matters to Council’s Risk Management Advisory Group  Provide guidance material to Council personnel on identifying indicators of child abuse and harm, including where caused by other children  Provide guidance material to Council personnel on how to respond to issues of child safety, including reporting requirements and managing risks to children  Regularly log the completion of child safety training by Council personnel  Regularly monitor the status of Working With Children Checks  Have procurement policies and procedures in place to ensure the safety of children and young people when contracting facilities and services from third parties  Review and update this Child Safety and Wellbeing Policy and associated processes annually and following significant incidents if they occur |

|  |
| --- |
| **Review of child safe policies and practices** |
| **Child Safe Standard 10:** Implementation of the Child Safe Standards is regularly reviewed and improved. |
| Council will:  Regularly review child safety incidents and investigations and recommend changes to relevant Council policies and procedures where appropriate  Regularly analyse data on complaints, concerns, incidents or significant breaches of policy to identify causes or systemic weaknesses and report on findings  Action findings from child safety reviews or investigations and facilitate changes to relevant Council policies and procedures where appropriate  Review Council’s compliance with the Child Safe Standards annually  Review and update this Child Safety and Wellbeing Policy and associated processes annually and following significant incidents if they occur  Seek feedback from children, young people and families as part of review processes, including our local Aboriginal communities, culturally and/or linguistically diverse communities, LGBTIQA+ communities, children who can’t live at home and people with a disability.  Regularly report on the findings of relevant child safety reviews to Council personnel and the broader community  Communicate updates or changes to this Policy to Council personnel |

|  |
| --- |
| **Documenting policies and procedures** |
| **Child Safe Standard 11:** Policies and procedures document how the organisation is safe for children and young people. |
| Council will:  Set out Council’s expectations, practices and approach in relation to each of the Child Safe Standards in this Child Safety and Wellbeing Policy  Set out the expectations for behaviour and responsibilities of Council personnel in the Child Safety Code of Conduct in this Policy  Ensure Council’s risk assessment and management processes and plans address risks of child abuse and harm  Outline how Council will respond and all internal and external reporting obligations in this Policy  Ensure Council’s recruitment, human resources and volunteering policies have a clear child safety focus  Have procurement policies and procedures in place to ensure the safety of children and young people when contracting facilities and/or services from third parties  Ensure Council’s child safe practices and documentation are informed by stakeholder consultation |

# References

1. Commonwealth of Australia, 2017, *Royal Commission into Institutional Responses to Child Sexual Abuse - Final report: Preface and executive summary* - as per Commission for Children and Young People, 2022, *A guide for creating a Child Safe Organisation*, p.11 [↑](#endnote-ref-2)
2. Commission for Children and Young People, 2022, *A guide for creating a Child Safe Organisation (Version 5.0)* [↑](#endnote-ref-3)
3. Commission for Children and Young People, 2022, *A guide for creating a Child Safe Organisation (Version 5.0)* [↑](#endnote-ref-4)
4. Commission for Children and Young People, 2022, *A guide for creating a Child Safe Organisation (Version 5.0)* [↑](#endnote-ref-5)
5. Victorian Government, Department of Education and Training, *Identify child abuse* (website page), <https://www.education.vic.gov.au/school/teachers/health/childprotection/Pages/identify.aspx> [↑](#endnote-ref-6)
6. Victorian Government, Department of Education and Training, *Identify child abuse* (website page), <https://www.education.vic.gov.au/school/teachers/health/childprotection/Pages/identify.aspx> [↑](#endnote-ref-7)
7. Under Victorian law children between 12 to 15 can only consent to sexual activity with another child no more than two years older. Therefore, sexual contact by a child with a child outside of this age range may involve a sexual offence. [↑](#footnote-ref-2)
8. Bravehearts, *What is grooming?* (website page) <https://bravehearts.org.au/what-is-grooming/> [↑](#endnote-ref-8)
9. Commonwealth of Australia, 2017, *Royal Commission into Institutional Responses to Child Sexual Abuse - Final report: Volume 4, Identifying and disclosing child sexual abuse*, <https://www.childabuseroyalcommission.gov.au/identifying-and-disclosing-child-sexual-abuse> [↑](#endnote-ref-9)
10. Adapted from Victorian Government, Department of Education and Training, 2022, *Child sexual exploitation and grooming* (website page), <https://www.education.vic.gov.au/school/teachers/health/childprotection/Pages/expolitationgrooming.aspx> [↑](#endnote-ref-10)
11. Commonwealth of Australia, 2017, *Royal Commission into Institutional Responses to Child Sexual Abuse - Final report: Volume 4, Identifying and disclosing child sexual abuse*, <https://www.childabuseroyalcommission.gov.au/identifying-and-disclosing-child-sexual-abuse> [↑](#endnote-ref-11)
12. Commonwealth of Australia, 2017, *Royal Commission into Institutional Responses to Child Sexual Abuse - Final report: Volume 4, Identifying and disclosing child sexual abuse*, <https://www.childabuseroyalcommission.gov.au/identifying-and-disclosing-child-sexual-abuse> [↑](#endnote-ref-12)
13. Crimes Act 1958 (Vic), s 49M [↑](#endnote-ref-13)
14. For more information refer to the Victorian Government, Department of Justice and Community Safety (DJCS), *Betrayal of Trust: Factsheet - The ‘grooming’ offence*, <https://files.justice.vic.gov.au/2021-06/grooming_betrayal_of_trust_factsheet_2017.pdf> [↑](#footnote-ref-3)
15. Organisations subject to the Reportable Conduct Scheme have an obligation under s 16K of the Child Wellbeing and Safety Act 2005 (Vic) to have a system for preventing the commission of reportable conduct by an employee of the organisation within the course of the person’s employment. The definition of reportable conduct includes sexual misconduct. [↑](#footnote-ref-4)
16. Secretariat of National Aboriginal and Islander Child Care (SNAICC), with the help of Victorian Aboriginal Child Care Agency (VACCA), in partnership with the National Office for Child Safety created: Commonwealth of Australia, Department of the Prime Minister and Cabinet, 2021, *Keeping our kids safe: cultural safety and the National Principles for Child Safe Organisations*, <https://www.snaicc.org.au/policy-and-research/child-safety-and-wellbeing/keeping-our-kids-safe/> [↑](#endnote-ref-14)
17. Beyond Blue, *Multicultural People (*website page), <https://www.beyondblue.org.au/who-does-it-affect/multicultural-people> [↑](#endnote-ref-15)
18. Section 3(1) of the Child Wellbeing and Safety Act 2005 (Vic) defines ‘significant’, in relation to emotional or psychological harm or neglect, to be something that is more than trivial or insignificant, but need not be as high as serious, and need not have a lasting or permanent effect. This definition is utilised by the Reportable Conduct Scheme to define types of reportable conduct. [↑](#footnote-ref-5)
19. Commission for Children and Young People, *Information Sheet 11: Significant neglect under the Reportable Conduct Scheme*, <https://ccyp.vic.gov.au/resources/reportable-conduct-scheme/reportable-conduct-scheme-information-sheets/#TOC-12> [↑](#endnote-ref-16)
20. Commission for Children and Young People, *Being a child safe organisation* (website page), <https://ccyp.vic.gov.au/child-safe-standards/being-a-child-safe-organisation/> [↑](#endnote-ref-17)
21. Commission for Children and Young People, *Being a child safe organisation* (website page), <https://ccyp.vic.gov.au/child-safe-standards/being-a-child-safe-organisation/> [↑](#endnote-ref-18)
22. Commission for Children and Young People, *About the Reportable Conduct Scheme* (website page), https://ccyp.vic.gov.au/reportable-conduct-scheme/about-the-reportable-conduct-scheme/ [↑](#endnote-ref-19)
23. Commission for Children and Young People, *About the Reportable Conduct Scheme* (website page), <https://ccyp.vic.gov.au/reportable-conduct-scheme/about-the-reportable-conduct-scheme/> [↑](#endnote-ref-20)
24. Commission for Children and Young People, *For organisations* (website page), <https://ccyp.vic.gov.au/reportable-conduct-scheme/for-heads-of-organisations/> [↑](#endnote-ref-21)
25. Victorian Government, Department of Fairness, Families and Housing, *Mandatory reporting* (website page), <https://providers.dffh.vic.gov.au/mandatory-reporting> [↑](#endnote-ref-22)
26. Commission for Children and Young People, 2022, *A guide for creating a Child Safe Organisation (Version 5.0)* [↑](#endnote-ref-23)
27. Victorian Government, Department of Justice and Community Safety, *Failure to disclose offence* (website page) <https://www.justice.vic.gov.au/safer-communities/protecting-children-and-families/failure-to-disclose-offence> [↑](#endnote-ref-24)
28. Commission for Children and Young People, 2022, *A guide for creating a Child Safe Organisation (Version 5.0)* [↑](#endnote-ref-25)
29. Victorian Government, Department of Justice and Community Safety, *Failure to protect: a new criminal offence to protect children from sexual abuse* (website page), <https://www.justice.vic.gov.au/safer-communities/protecting-children-and-families/failure-to-protect-a-new-criminal-offence-to> [↑](#endnote-ref-26)
30. Victorian Government, Department of Justice and Community Safety, *Failure to protect: a new criminal offence to protect children from sexual abuse* (website page), <https://www.justice.vic.gov.au/safer-communities/protecting-children-and-families/failure-to-protect-a-new-criminal-offence-to> [↑](#endnote-ref-27)
31. Victorian Government, Department of Justice and Community Safety, Working with Children Check Victoria website, *When you need a Check* (website page), <https://www.workingwithchildren.vic.gov.au/about-the-check/when-you-need-a-check> [↑](#endnote-ref-28)
32. Adapted from Commonwealth of Australia, Department of the Prime Minister and Cabinet - National Office for Child Safety, 2019, *Complaint handling guide: upholding the rights of children and young people*, <https://childsafety.pmc.gov.au/resources/complaint-handling-guide-upholding-rights-children-and-young-people> [↑](#endnote-ref-29)
33. Adapted from Commission for Children and Young People, 2019, *Guide for including children and young people in reportable conduct investigations*, <https://ccyp.vic.gov.au/resources/reportable-conduct-scheme/including-children-and-young-people-in-reportable-conduct-investigations/#TOC-1> [↑](#endnote-ref-30)
34. Commission for Children and Young People, 2022, *A guide for creating a Child Safe Organisation (Version 5.0)* [↑](#endnote-ref-31)
35. Adapted from Commonwealth of Australia, Department of the Prime Minister and Cabinet - National Office for Child Safety, 2019, *Complaint handling guide: upholding the rights of children and young people*, <https://childsafety.pmc.gov.au/resources/complaint-handling-guide-upholding-rights-children-and-young-people> [↑](#endnote-ref-32)
36. Adapted from Government of Western Australia, Department of Communities, *Recognising child abuse*; Victorian Government; Department of Education and Training, *Spotting the warning signs of child abuse for school staff*; Victorian Government, Department of Families, Fairness and Housing, *Indicators of abuse - Child Safe Standards toolkit resource 4B*; Victorian Government, Department of Families Fairness and Housing, Better Health Channel, September 2018, *Recognising when a child is at risk* (website page), <https://www.betterhealth.vic.gov.au/health/servicesandsupport/recognising-when-a-child-is-at-risk#bhc-content> - as per Commission for Children and Young People, 2022, *A guide for creating a Child Safe Organisation (Version 5.0)*, p.15 [↑](#endnote-ref-33)
37. Victorian Government, Department of Fairness, Families and Housing, *Mandatory reporting* (website page), <https://providers.dffh.vic.gov.au/mandatory-reporting> [↑](#endnote-ref-34)
38. Victorian Government, Department of Fairness, Families and Housing, *Reporting child abuse* (website page), <https://services.dffh.vic.gov.au/reporting-child-abuse> [↑](#endnote-ref-35)
39. Victorian Government, Department of Fairness, Families and Housing, *Child protection* (website page), <https://services.dffh.vic.gov.au/child-protection> [↑](#endnote-ref-36)
40. Victorian Government, Department of Fairness, Families and Housing, *Mandatory reporting* (website page), <https://providers.dffh.vic.gov.au/mandatory-reporting> [↑](#endnote-ref-37)
41. Commission for Children and Young People, 2022, *A guide for creating a Child Safe Organisation (Version 5.0)* [↑](#endnote-ref-38)
42. Victorian Government, Department of Fairness, Families and Housing, *Mandatory reporting* (website page), <https://providers.dffh.vic.gov.au/mandatory-reporting> [↑](#endnote-ref-39)
43. Adapted from Commission for Children and Young People, 2021, *Empowerment and participation: a guide for organisations working with children and young people*, <https://ccyp.vic.gov.au/resources/child-safe-standards/#EPG> [↑](#endnote-ref-40)
44. Australian Human Rights Commission, Child Safe Organisations website, *What is a child safe organisation?* (website page), <https://childsafe.humanrights.gov.au/about/what-child-safe-organisation> [↑](#endnote-ref-41)
45. Australian Human Rights Commission, Child Safe Organisations website, *What is a child safe organisation?* (website page), <https://childsafe.humanrights.gov.au/about/what-child-safe-organisation> [↑](#endnote-ref-42)
46. Commission for Children and Young People, 2022, *A guide for creating a Child Safe Organisation (Version 5.0)* [↑](#endnote-ref-43)
47. Commission for Children and Young People, 2022, *A guide for creating a Child Safe Organisation (Version 5.0)* [↑](#endnote-ref-44)
48. Adapted from Cambridge Dictionary definition. [↑](#endnote-ref-45)
49. Adapted from *Charter of Human Rights and Responsibilities Act 2006 (Vic).* [↑](#endnote-ref-46)
50. Secretariat of National Aboriginal and Islander Child Care (SNAICC), with the help of Victorian Aboriginal Child Care Agency (VACCA), in partnership with the National Office for Child Safety created: Commonwealth of Australia, Department of the Prime Minister and Cabinet, 2021, *Keeping our kids safe: cultural safety and the National Principles for Child Safe Organisations*, <https://www.snaicc.org.au/policy-and-research/child-safety-and-wellbeing/keeping-our-kids-safe/>. [↑](#endnote-ref-47)
51. Ethnic Communities’ Council of Victoria, 2012, *ECCV Glossary of Terms*, https://eccv.org.au/glossary-of-terms/ [↑](#endnote-ref-48)
52. Commission for Children and Young People, 2022, *A guide for creating a Child Safe Organisation (Version 5.0)* [↑](#endnote-ref-49)
53. Commission for Children and Young People, 2022, *A guide for creating a Child Safe Organisation (Version 5.0)* [↑](#endnote-ref-50)
54. Adapted from Commonwealth of Australia, 2017, *Royal Commission into Institutional Responses to Child Sexual Abuse - Final report: Volume 4, Identifying and disclosing child sexual abuse*, <https://www.childabuseroyalcommission.gov.au/identifying-and-disclosing-child-sexual-abuse> [↑](#endnote-ref-51)
55. Adapted from Commission for Children and Young People, 2021, *Empowerment and participation: a guide for organisations working with children and young people*, <https://ccyp.vic.gov.au/resources/child-safe-standards/#EPG> [↑](#endnote-ref-52)
56. Based on concepts from the Equal Opportunity Act 2010 (Vic). [↑](#endnote-ref-53)
57. Commission for Children and Young People, 2022, *A guide for creating a Child Safe Organisation (Version 5.0)* [↑](#endnote-ref-54)
58. Adapted from Governance Institute of Australia, *What is governance?* (website page), <https://www.governanceinstitute.com.au/resources/what-is-governance/> [↑](#endnote-ref-55)
59. Commission for Children and Young People, 2022, *A guide for creating a Child Safe Organisation (Version 5.0)* [↑](#endnote-ref-56)
60. Commission for Children and Young People, 2022, *A guide for creating a Child Safe Organisation (Version 5.0)* [↑](#endnote-ref-57)
61. Adapted from Commission for Children and Young People, 2021, *Empowerment and participation: a guide for organisations working with children and young people*, <https://ccyp.vic.gov.au/resources/child-safe-standards/#EPG> [↑](#endnote-ref-58)
62. Commission for Children and Young People, 2022, *A guide for creating a Child Safe Organisation (Version 5.0)* [↑](#endnote-ref-59)
63. Commission for Children and Young People, 2021, *Empowerment and participation: a guide for organisations working with children and young people*, <https://ccyp.vic.gov.au/resources/child-safe-standards/#EPG> [↑](#endnote-ref-60)
64. Commission for Children and Young People, 2021, *Empowerment and participation: a guide for organisations working with children and young people*, <https://ccyp.vic.gov.au/resources/child-safe-standards/#EPG> [↑](#endnote-ref-61)
65. Commission for Children and Young People, 2022, *A guide for creating a Child Safe Organisation (Version 5.0)* [↑](#endnote-ref-62)
66. Commission for Children and Young People, 2022, *A guide for creating a Child Safe Organisation (Version 5.0)* [↑](#endnote-ref-63)
67. Commission for Children and Young People, 2022, *A guide for creating a Child Safe Organisation (Version 5.0)* [↑](#endnote-ref-64)
68. Commission for Children and Young People, 2022, *A guide for creating a Child Safe Organisation (Version 5.0)* [↑](#endnote-ref-65)
69. Commission for Children and Young People, 2022, *A guide for creating a Child Safe Organisation (Version 5.0)* [↑](#endnote-ref-66)
70. Victorian Government, Department of Fairness, Families and Housing, *Mandatory reporting* (website page), <https://providers.dffh.vic.gov.au/mandatory-reporting> [↑](#endnote-ref-67)
71. Adapted from Macquarie Dictionary definition. [↑](#endnote-ref-68)
72. Commission for Children and Young People, 2022, *A guide for creating a Child Safe Organisation (Version 5.0)* [↑](#endnote-ref-69)
73. Commission for Children and Young People, 2022, *A guide for creating a Child Safe Organisation (Version 5.0)* [↑](#endnote-ref-70)
74. Commission for Children and Young People, 2022, *A guide for creating a Child Safe Organisation (Version 5.0)* [↑](#endnote-ref-71)
75. Commission for Children and Young People, 2022, *A guide for creating a Child Safe Organisation (Version 5.0)* [↑](#endnote-ref-72)
76. Commission for Children and Young People, 2022, *A guide for creating a Child Safe Organisation (Version 5.0)* [↑](#endnote-ref-73)